Distribution Agreement

In presenting this thesis or dissertation as a partial fulfillment of the requirements for an advanced degree from Emory University, I hereby grant to Emory University and its agents the non-exclusive license to archive, make accessible, and display my thesis or dissertation in whole or in part in all forms of media, now or hereafter known, including display on the world wide web. I understand that I may select some access restrictions as part of the online submission of this thesis or dissertation. I retain all ownership rights to the copyright of the thesis or dissertation. I also retain the right to use in future works (such as articles or books) all or part of this thesis or dissertation.

Signature:

Carrie J. Henry

Date

Relationships Among Strong Black Woman Belief, Culturally Relevant Coping Behaviors, Perceived Social Support, and Psychological Distress Symptoms for Black Mothers After Stillbirth

By Carrie J. Henry Doctor of Philosophy

Nursing

Mi-Kyung Song, PhD, RN, FAAN Advisor

Rasheeta D. Chandler, PhD, RN, FNP-BC, FAANP, FAAN Committee Member Lauren Christiansen-Lindquist, PhD, MPH Committee Member

Anne L. Dunlop, MD, MPH Committee Member Sudeshna Paul, PhD, MS Committee Member

Ursula Kelly, PhD, APRN, ANP-BC, PMHNP-BC Committee Member

Accepted:

Kimberly Jacob Arriola, Ph.D., MPH Dean of the James T. Laney School of Graduate Studies

Date

Relationships Among Strong Black Woman Belief, Culturally Relevant Coping Behaviors, Perceived Social Support, and Psychological Distress Symptoms for Black Mothers After Stillbirth

By

Carrie J. Henry

MSN, Medical University of South Carolina, 2005 BSN, The University of Alabama, 2001

Advisor: Mi-Kyung Song, PhD, RN, FAAN

An abstract of

A dissertation submitted to the Faculty of the

James T. Laney School of Graduate Studies of Emory University

in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

in Nursing

2022

Abstract

Relationships Among Strong Black Woman Belief, Culturally Relevant Coping Behaviors,

Perceived Social Support, and Psychological Distress Symptoms for Black Mothers After

Stillbirth

By Carrie J. Henry

Psychological distress symptoms (depression, anxiety, and post-traumatic stress) are common following stillbirth. Black women are less likely to seek support than White women after stillbirth, consistent with the Strong Black Women (SBW) construct, which instructs Black women to tolerate stress and trauma independently. Black women are underrepresented in healthcare research, despite being more likely than White women to suffer negative health outcomes and trauma. We conducted a cross-sectional study to examine the relative contributions of SBW belief, perceived social support, and culturally relevant coping behaviors to psychological distress symptoms in Black mothers bereaved by stillbirth. We also investigated differences between Black women recruited via mail vs. social media. We used mailed letters and social media posts to recruit 91 Black women who had a stillbirth in the three years prior to study participation. Our online survey measured SBW belief, culturally relevant coping behaviors, perceived social support, and psychological distress symptoms along with sociodemographics, pregnancy history, and stillbirth characteristics. We compared participants recruited via mail vs. social media for age, marital status, education, employment, income, gestational age of stillbirth, and time since stillbirth. We used stepwise selection in linear regression to determine the relative contributions of SBW belief, perceived social support, and culturally relevant coping behaviors to measures of psychological distress symptoms. Participants recruited via mail were more likely to report annual household income \geq \$50,000, but otherwise were similar to those recruited via social media. Increasing SBW belief and collective coping (coping behaviors involving other people), and decreasing perceived social support predicted increases in all three measures of psychological distress symptoms, controlling for age and other traumatic events. It may be important to include SBW belief, perceived social support, and culturally relevant coping behaviors in interventions to mitigate psychological distress for Black mothers after stillbirth.

Relationships Among Strong Black Woman Belief, Culturally Relevant Coping Behaviors, Perceived Social Support, and Psychological Distress Symptoms for Black Mothers After Stillbirth

By

Carrie J. Henry

MSN, Medical University of South Carolina, 2005

BSN, The University of Alabama, 2001

Advisor: Mi-Kyung Song, PhD, RN, FAAN

A dissertation submitted to the Faculty of the

James T. Laney School of Graduate Studies of Emory University

in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

in Nursing

2022

Table of Contents

Introductory Literature Review1	
Black Mothers Experience Significantly Higher Risk of Stillbirth2	2
Long-Term Consequences of Stillbirth	2
Black Mothers' Coping Behaviors Following Stillbirth	5
Strong Black Woman Construct	1
Relationships Among Strong Black Woman Construct, Coping Behaviors, Perceived	
Social Support, and Psychological Distress Symptoms in Black Women	5
Conclusion and Conceptual Framework	6
Figure 1: Conceptual Framework of the Study	8
Paper 1: Use of the Strong Black Woman Construct in Research: An Integrative Review	9
Abstract1	0
Introduction1	1
Materials and Methods1	1
Literature Search1	1
Data Abstraction12	2
Results1	2
Sample Characteristics1	2
Data Synthesis1	3
Experiences the SBW Construct was Used to Study1	3
Health Conditions or Health Outcomes Associated with SBW1	5
Other Constructs Associated with SBW Belief1	6
Assessment of SBW1'	7

Discussion18
Conclusion21
Table 1: Uses of the SBW Construct in Included Studies
Paper 2: Similarities and Differences in Characteristics of Black Women Recruited by Mail
vs. Social Media After Stillbirth46
Abstract47
Background49
Methods50
Results52
Discussion54
Conclusion56
Figure 1: Recruitment Flow Chart57
Table 1: Differences Between Letter Recipients and Social Media Responders
Paper 3: Relationships Among Strong Black Woman Belief, Coping Behaviors, Social
Support, and Psychological Distress for Black Mothers After Stillbirth59
Abstract
Background61
Methods63
Study Design and Population63
Procedures
Measures64
Sociodemographic and Clinical Covariates65
Substance abuse disorders65

Lifetime trauma65
Strong Black Woman Belief66
Perceived Social Support66
Culturally Relevant Coping Behaviors67
Depressive Symptoms and Anxiety68
Post-Traumatic Stress68
Data Analysis
Results
Sample Characteristics
Correlations With SBW Belief70
Correlations Among Perceived Social Support, Coping Behaviors, and Psychological
Distress Symptoms71
Associations With Psychological Distress Symptoms71
Perceived Social Support and Africultural Coping Behaviors71
Sociodemographic and Clinical Covariates Correlated With Psychological Distress71
Relative Contributions of SBW Belief, Coping, and Perceived social support to
Psychological Distress72
Discussion72
Limitations
Implications for Practice and Research77
Table 1: Participant Characteristics
Table 2: Instrument Scores and Bivariate Correlations

Table 3: Summary of Linear Regression Models for Symptoms of Depression, Anxiety,	
and Post-Traumatic Stress8	62
Dissertation Summary and Synthesis8	4
Introduction	35
The Strong Black Woman Construct8	35
Recruitment Experience and Differences Between Participants Recruited via Letters and	ł
Social Media8	5
Relationships Among Variables of Interest8	36
Clinical Relevance8	37
Future Research Directions8	8
The SBW Construct8	8
Recruiting Black Women for Research8	8
Coping Behaviors and Social Support8	8
Figure 1: Conceptual Framework9	0
References	1

Figures and Tables

Introductory Literature Review Figure 1	8
Paper 1 Table 1	22
Paper 2 Figure 1	57
Paper 2 Table 1	58
Paper 3 Table 1	79
Paper 3 Table 2	81
Paper 3 Table 3	82
Dissertation Summary and Synthesis Figure 1	90

Introductory Literature Review

Black Mothers Experience Significantly Higher Risk of Stillbirth

Stillbirth, the death of a fetus after 20 weeks gestation,¹ is one of the most devastating experiences mothers can endure.² Black mothers in the U.S. experience a stillbirth rate similar to mothers in Vietnam and Jordan, double the rate of their White counterparts (1%; 0.5% for Whites; 0.7% for Native Americans).³ Despite giving birth to only 16% of the babies, in the U.S., Black mothers experience 29% of the stillbirths (approximately 7,000 annually).³ These statistics have not changed in over a decade.³ Moreover, experiencing one stillbirth increases the likelihood of another, increasing Black mothers' risk of a second stillbirth as much as ten-fold.⁴

Long-Term Consequences of Stillbirth

Stillbirth carries significant long-term psychological and psychosocial consequences for mothers, including symptoms of depression, post-traumatic stress, and anxiety; relationship breakdown; substance abuse; suicidal ideation; and suicide attempts.^{2,5-9} The increase in psychological distress symptoms, such as symptoms of depression, anxiety, and post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD), for mothers following stillbirth is well-established. A recent systematic review found that 77% of studies reported an increase in psychological distress symptoms following stillbirth.⁵ This increase in symptoms can last for years. Studies report over 50% of mothers bereaved by stillbirth screen positive for depression, even when the time since loss has been considerable (up to 18 years).¹⁰⁻¹³ Huberty and colleagues¹³ reported that during the first year post-loss, the rate of depression could be as high as 80%. Others reported mothers bereaved by stillbirth suffer a 2-4-fold increase in depressive symptoms.¹⁴ Two studies found 12-13% of mothers exhibited post-traumatic stress symptoms significant enough to suggest PTSD 5-18 years after a stillbirth.^{7.8} Substance abuse is increased following stillbirth, as well as divorce or separation from an intimate partner.^{5.6}

Black Mothers' Coping Behaviors Following Stillbirth

To date, most studies of mothers bereaved by stillbirth do not include race-specific data. However, studies of mothers bereaved of children for various reasons (e.g. childhood cancer) show Black mothers may be more likely to experience depressive symptoms, and may be more likely to turn to drugs and alcohol to cope with the loss.¹⁵ In addition, Black mothers are more likely to suffer from multiple devastating losses within a relatively short period of time, compounding any difficulties coping, and perhaps increasing the chances of significant psychological distress.¹⁵ After the loss of a baby during pregnancy, Black mothers, similar to their White counterparts, report social support is crucial in their healing, but their sources of support following a traumatic loss such as stillbirth vary. While White mothers typically cite the baby's father as their primary support person, Black mothers are more likely to turn to their own mothers.¹⁵ Additionally, while White mothers often list their healthcare providers as sources of support, Black mothers rarely do; rather, they are more likely to report ill treatment from their healthcare providers.¹⁵ Although support group involvement has been shown to decrease psychological symptoms, Black mothers are unlikely to attend, citing discomfort with the mostly-White attendees as well as cultural pressure to manage their grief without needing external help.^{16,17} Instead, Black mothers tend to emphasize solitude and silence, religious or spiritual practices, and talking with a few close friends or family.^{15,16,18} These findings suggest that what White mothers find helpful to cope after stillbirth may not be helpful or available for Black women. Moreover, currently-available treatments for stillbirth-related psychological distress may not be appropriate or culturally sensitive for Black mothers. Given their higher stillbirth risk and higher burden of negative psychological symptoms, effective interventions for this group are urgently needed.

Strong Black Woman Construct

The strong Black woman (SBW) construct^{19,20} is a culturally specific and multidimensional construct internalized by many Black women as an imperative prescription for living life as a Black woman. The SBW construct includes the imperative to "be strong," avoiding emotional displays and handling whatever happens with fortitude and dignity.²⁰⁻²³ Many Black women report tremendous pressure to live up to the examples of their mothers, grandmothers, and foremothers, who endured stress and trauma without asking for help and without pausing to care for themselves.^{19,20,23-26} Some Black women identify this imperative of strength as a stumbling block to accepting help from anyone, especially mental healthcare providers.^{24,27,28} Instead, when faced with stress and trauma, they aspire to draw on their own internal resources, supplemented by religious and spiritual activities.^{21,22,24,27} Besides the pressure to manage their own needs independently, living up to the SBW construct requires Black women to care for others in their families and communities as well, even if that means neglecting their own needs.^{20-23,29,30} SBW belief (the belief that Black women must conform to the SBW construct), then, may give many Black women multiple reasons to avoid seeking treatment for psychological symptoms: seeking out or accepting help would indicate weakness rather than strength, and it may interfere with other caretaking responsibilities.³¹

Black women trace the development of the SBW construct to the history of racial oppression in the U.S., and they trace their personal SBW belief to their observations of the other women in their families, their personal histories of coping with difficulties, and their spiritual values.^{24,30} One study among Black college students suggests that SBW could serve as a source of the courage, self-reliance and self-esteem necessary to pursue important goals, such as college

education.²⁶ Conversely, many Black women have held the SBW construct responsible for negative consequences such as relationship strain (especially with intimate partners), unhealthy stress behaviors (e.g. overeating), and psychological distress symptoms (e.g., symptoms of anxiety and depression).^{20,24,30} Many cite the SBW construct as an ideal they are working to achieve and finding overwhelming.^{20,26,29}

Relationships Among SBW, Coping Behaviors, Perceived Social Support, and Psychological Distress Symptoms in Black Women

SBW belief has consistently been positively associated with psychological distress (e.g., symptoms of depression, anxiety, stress, and post-traumatic stress).³²⁻⁴⁰ SBW belief has also been associated with lower perceived social support in a sample where perceived social support was negatively correlated with psychological distress symptoms (anxiety and depressive symptoms).³⁴ SBW belief has been found to strengthen the relationships between depressive symptoms and suicidality,³⁸ and between stress and psychological distress symptoms (depression and anxiety).⁴¹

The relationship between SBW belief and coping behaviors has been examined on a few occasions. Jones and colleagues³⁵ found that the relationship between SBW belief and depressive symptoms was mediated by disengagement coping, but not by social support coping (coping behaviors centered on the activation of social support networks). Liao and colleagues⁴⁰ found SBW belief was positively associated with spiritual-centered coping (behaviors focused on spiritual and religious practices) and collective coping (behaviors involving social activities with other people), but that collective coping did not mediate the relationship between SBW belief and symptoms of depression and anxiety.⁴⁰ These findings suggest that despite the negative association between perceived social support and psychological distress symptoms, and the

negative association between SBW belief and perceived social support, the positive correlation between SBW belief and psychological distress may not be mediated by coping behaviors aimed at mobilizing one's social support network. SBW belief has not yet been studied in the context of bereavement. Additionally, the variation in age and education in these studies was limited, and sociodemographic characteristics (e.g. age, income, education) have failed to correlate with strength of SBW belief.^{36,41}

Conclusion and Conceptual Framework

Our study was designed to address a significant knowledge gap in perinatal palliative care of Black mothers who experience stillbirth. Findings from this study will inform future research to develop interventions to prevent or mitigate poor bereavement outcomes. Despite the burden of poor psychological and psychosocial outcomes for Black mothers who have experienced stillbirth, little is known about what contributes to their worse outcomes (relative to their White counterparts), what unmet needs they have, and how ill-coping behaviors and adverse bereavement outcomes can be reduced or prevented. It is likely SBW belief contributes to the coping behaviors exhibited by this group, but this has not yet been studied among bereaved Black mothers. Therefore, the purposes of this cross-sectional descriptive study of Black mothers bereaved by stillbirth were to describe their coping behaviors and psychological distress symptoms and to examine the mechanisms by which their adoption of SBW belief promotes or hinders constructive coping (see Figure 1). The specific aims were to:

 Characterize SBW belief, coping behaviors, social support, and psychological distress symptoms (symptoms of depression, anxiety, and post-traumatic stress) following stillbirth among a sample of 100 Black mothers bereaved by stillbirth.

- Examine bivariate associations between SBW belief and, (a) psychological distress symptoms, (b) social support and (c) coping behaviors, within the study sample. Examine bivariate associations between psychological distress symptoms and a) coping behaviors and b) social support.
- Examine the relative contributions of SBW belief, social support, and coping behaviors on psychological distress symptoms following stillbirths within the study sample, after adjusting for sociodemographic and clinical covariates.

At the time we proposed this study, Liao and colleagues⁴⁰ had not yet published their finding that SBW belief was positively associated with both spiritual-centered coping and collective coping. Therefore, based on the available literature at the time of our study proposal, we hypothesized that:

- 1. SBW belief would be positively correlated with psychological distress symptoms, and inversely correlated with perceived social support.
- SBW belief would be positively correlated with coping behaviors involving spirituality and ritual, and negatively correlated with coping behaviors involving social activities and relationships with other people.



Figure 1. Conceptual Framework of the Study

Paper 1

Use of the Strong Black Woman Construct in Research: An Integrative Review

Abstract

Although the strong Black woman (SBW) construct has been used to study Black women's coping with hardship, the extent of its use in research is unknown. We searched for data-based articles which mentioned SBW and examined topical areas of investigation, health outcomes and other constructs associated with SBW, and methods used to assess SBW. The search yielded 47 articles. SBW was used to study coping with trauma (n = 11) or perceived offense (n = 10), or engaging in health-seeking behaviors (n = 10). Eighteen studies suggested that SBW was linked to several major health conditions (e.g., hypertension, obesity, heart disease), and depressive and anxiety symptoms. SBW was positively correlated with undesirable coping behaviors (e.g., self-silencing, maladaptive perfectionism) and negatively associated with self-compassion and help-seeking. The most common method of assessing SBW was using a structured questionnaire (n = 21). Our review revealed that longitudinal studies which can go beyond correlations to examine the impact of SBW belief on Black women's coping with hardship were lacking.

Introduction

The strong Black woman (SBW) construct describes Black women's tendency to feel pressured to live up to an image of the "strong Black woman," who endures adversity with grace and composure.^{21,30,42} First described by Michele Wallace in her book, *Black Macho and the Myth of the Superwoman*,⁴³ SBW has been used to help researchers examine how Black women respond to stressful and traumatic events and circumstances (e.g., racism and sexism).^{31,44} Research has shown that this SBW belief (the belief that Black women must conform to SBW) stems from watching their mothers and grandmothers manage hardship and sacrifice without asking for help or pausing to care for themselves.^{20,42}

Although researchers have used SBW as a guiding construct for their studies, the extent of the use of SBW in research is largely unknown. Specifically, (1) What Black women's experiences has SBW been used to investigate? (2) What health outcomes have been associated with SBW? (3) What other constructs (e.g., social support) have been found to be associated with SBW? And (4) How has SBW been assessed in research studies? We conducted an integrative review to answer those questions. Understanding the uses of SBW in research will assist researchers in designing future studies to examine Black women's coping with hardship and health challenges.

Materials and Methods

Literature Search

With the assistance of an experienced librarian, we searched PubMed, Embase, and PsychInfo using combinations of "strong Black woman," "strong Black womanhood," "superwoman," "super woman," "African-American," "African American," "Black," "schema," "construct," "framework," "imperative," "ideal," and "model." Inclusion criteria were articles that were (1) study reports in which the SBW construct was mentioned, (2) published in peerreviewed journals, and (3) written in English. The searches returned 97 articles. After screening, the final sample included 47 articles (See Figure 1). We did not conduct quality assessment of the included studies because our purpose was to assess the scope of the SBW use and thus the designs of the included studies were diverse.

Data Abstraction

We extracted each study's purpose, methods, and findings and then determined the purpose of each study by noting what experiences of Black women or what phenomenon the construct was used to study (e.g., breastfeeding difficulties or intimate partner violence), what health conditions or outcomes have been associated with the construct (e.g., depression or binge eating), and what relationships have been found between SBW and other constructs (e.g., social support). Finally, we examined how the SBW construct has been assessed in studies (e.g., with a survey instrument or semi-structured qualitative interviews). We examined similarities and differences in the extracted information across studies. For studies which examined the SBW construct with qualitative methods (e.g., focus groups), we categorized the study findings (e.g., which experience of Black women was being examined), combining similar categories as appropriate. For studies which used quantitative measures (e.g., structured questionnaires) of the SBW construct, we recorded the type of association (e.g., positive or negative, if there was a significant relationship) between the SBW construct and others, and how the SBW construct was treated in the analysis (e.g., mediator or moderator).

Results

Sample Characteristics

Of the 47 articles (see Table 1), $20 (42\%)^{19-25,28,29,31,42,44-51}$ were qualitative studies that used focus groups, in-depth individual interviews, open-ended questions in online surveys, or blog and magazine articles. Nineteen articles $(40\%)^{32-34,36-41,52-61}$ were survey studies. Four studies $(9\%)^{30,62-64}$ used a mixed-methods design, and four $(9\%)^{65-68}$ were studies to develop an instrument to measure SBW belief.

Most studies (n = 32, 62%) included a wide age range ≥ 20 years (often young adult to elderly), while nine studies $(19\%)^{32,42,48,53,56-58,60}$ focused on adolescents (ages 12-18), young women (age 17-30, or mean age 19-22), or women in their childbearing years (ages 18-40), depending on the phenomenon of interest.

Data Synthesis

Experiences the SBW Construct was Used to Study

In twelve studies (26%), the SBW construct was used to examine Black women's coping with traumatic or stressful experiences (e.g., domestic violence), balancing the competing demands of everyday life, and raising adolescent daughters.^{21,29,37,41,44,50,51,58,61-64} Those studies suggested that Black women with strong SBW belief tended to take on extraordinary responsibilities, believing they must "do it all," handling the multiple demands on their time and energy independently, often leading to ambivalence, stress, and physical symptoms such as poor sleep and depressive symptoms.^{21,41,44,46,58} For example, Monterrosa⁵⁰ found that with SBW, Black women rationalized their tolerance for domestic violence rather than seeking legal protection from the law enforcement system. Black women may consider "strength" to be an integral part of womanhood⁵¹ and may believe they must cope independently, eschewing help, when they face challenges such as physical disabilities.⁶² Oshin & Milan⁶³ and Ramirez and

colleagues⁶⁴ suggested that for Black mothers, the SBW construct seems to provide a parenting "curriculum," dictating the skills and traits they want to instill in their adolescent daughters.

In eleven studies (23%), the SBW construct was used to examine Black women's coping with perceived offense, often attributed to racial insensitivity, discrimination, or stereotypical expectations of Black women.^{31,37,39,44,48,52,55,57,59,65,66} These studies suggested that in response to such stressful experiences, Black women may consciously alter their behaviors, such as "putting on" the strong Black woman, as a way to muster self-control to avoid responding emotionally,^{37,44,48,65} or get together with other Black women to encourage one another in their strong Black woman status.⁵⁵ Unfortunately, these coping strategies may not prevent the development of psychological distress symptoms, or the use of alcohol and drugs to cope with the stress.⁵⁷

Another ten studies (21%) examined Black women's health-seeking behaviors, suggesting that SBW belief might serve as a barrier for seeking treatment for troublesome symptoms, choosing healthy coping behaviors, or scheduling routine health screenings.^{24,28,31,33,36,38,42,45,47,49} That is, SBW belief may contribute to Black women believing that they are exhibiting weakness or selfishness by taking care of personal health needs, and thus they try to manage their symptoms alone.^{24,31,33,42,45,47} Moreover, the emotional suppression and invulnerability imposed by SBW belief may also discourage Black women from disclosing physical or mental symptoms to healthcare providers.^{24,28,31,47} Instead, they may pursue unhealthy coping behaviors such as overeating.³⁶

Four studies (9%) examined the relationships of SBW belief to Black women's consumption of various types of media, including watching movies and TV (general audience and Black-oriented), spending time on social media sites, and using Black-oriented hashtags on

social media sites.^{53,54,56,60} But those studies found inconsistent associations between SBW belief and media consumption.

Health Conditions or Health Outcomes Associated with SBW

Nineteen studies (40%; 6 qualitative and 13 quantitative) investigated links between SBW belief and various health conditions. Some studies^{19,20,26,30,46,49} found that many Black women attributed a variety of health conditions to SBW belief, including hypertension, obesity, heart disease, digestive difficulties, sleep disturbances, breastfeeding complications, anxiety. In these studies, participants explained that the stress of adhering to the SBW led to unhealthy behaviors (e.g., overeating), "nervous breakdowns," and the failure to recognize symptoms needing medical attention. Health problems (e.g., obesity, depression) thus go unrecognized and untreated, leading to unnecessary suffering and early death.

In other studies, SBW belief demonstrated weak or moderate correlations with eating for emotional reasons (r = 0.22),³⁶ using food or substances to cope with stress (r = 0.21 and r = 0.24),^{52,57} insomnia (r = 0.36),⁵⁸ perceived stress (r = 0.38 - 0.43),^{37,58,59} and psychological distress including depressive and anxiety symptoms, and loneliness (r = 0.11 - 0.60).^{32-34,38-40,57,60} In contrast to other included studies,⁴¹ found no association between SBW belief and depressive and anxiety symptoms. The relationship between SBW belief and psychological distress (anxiety, depressive symptoms, and loneliness) was mediated by self-silencing,³² maladaptive perfectionism,⁴⁰ collective coping (highly social coping behaviors), self-compassion, and social support.⁴⁰ Psychological distress, in turn, mediated the relationship between SBW belief and the use of drugs and alcohol.⁵⁷ The relationship between SBW belief and eating for emotional reasons was mediated by emotional inhibition and emotional regulation difficulties.³⁶ The relationship between SBW belief and stress.³⁷ The relationship

between SBW belief and psychological distress was not moderated by the use of Black-oriented hashtags on social media,⁶⁰ nor by help-seeking attitudes.³³

SBW belief was found to be a mediator or moderator in other primary relationships on a few occasions. SBW belief strengthened the relationship between depressive symptoms and both suicidality and stress,^{38,41} but did not moderate the relationship between racial tension and stress among college students.⁵⁹ It was found to mediate the relationship between experiencing racial microaggressions and psychological distress.³⁹ Allen and colleagues⁵² investigated whether four aspects of SBW belief (the obligation to help others, the intense motivation to succeed, the obligation to present an image of strength, and the obligation to suppress emotions) moderated the relationship between racial discrimination and allostatic load. They found that the obligation to help others and the intense motivation to succeed exacerbated the relationship, and the obligations to present an image of strength and to suppress emotions were protective against increasing allostatic load.⁵² However, because those studies used a concurrent correlational design, the causal relationships between SBW and health outcomes were not demonstrated.

Other Constructs Associated with SBW Belief

SBW belief demonstrated small to moderate correlations (r = 0.26 - 0.50) with many undesirable emotions and responses, such as self-silencing,^{32,36} emotional inhibition,³⁶ emotional regulation difficulties,³⁶ maladaptive perfectionism,⁴⁰ perceived racial discrimination or tension,^{52,59} and shifting (self-altering behaviors, particularly in response to anticipated or perceived discrimination).⁶⁵ In other studies, SBW belief was negatively correlated (r = -0.25 - -0.50) with self-compassion,⁴⁰ self-esteem,⁶⁷ and help-seeking attitudes.³³ There were no longitudinal studies to demonstrate causal relationships. Two studies (4%) found weak correlations (a mix of positive and negative; r = -0.08 - 0.25) between SBW belief and collective coping (highly social coping behaviors, such as getting a group of people together to help with a stressful situation), spiritual centered coping (coping behaviors including spiritual or religious activities, such as going to church), and perceived social support.^{34,40}

Assessment of SBW

SBW belief has been assessed with both standardized measures (n = 20, 43%) and qualitative interviews or focus groups (n = 8, 17%). The Stereotypic Roles for Black Women Scale (SRBWS)⁶⁷ was the most commonly used standardized measure (n = 10).^{32-34,36,37,39-41,54,67} The SRBWS is composed of four Likert-type subscales (Mammy, Superwoman, Sapphire, and Jezebel), all of which have demonstrated acceptable internal consistency reliability (Cronbach's $\alpha = .70 - .85$, except twice Mammy subscale Cronbach's $\alpha = .52$ and .64). Its construct validity is supported by its negative associations with self-esteem (r = -0.25 - -0.36),⁶⁷ and by its lack of association with sociodemographic variables, including age, education, and income.³⁶ Seven studies (15%)^{32-34,36,37,40,41} used only the Mammy and Superwoman subscales to assess SBW belief, a choice which is endorsed by the instrument developer (Thomas, personal communication, Jan. 10, 2019).

Other measures used in more than one study were the Strong Black Woman Scale $(SBWS;^{69} n = 4)^{53,56,57,60,69}$ and the Giscombe Superwoman Schema Questionnaire (G-SWS-Q⁶⁸; n = 4).^{39,52,58,68} The SBWS has demonstrated good internal consistency reliability (Cronbach's α = .73 - .90), and construct validity was supported by its positive association with growing up in a mainly Black neighborhood.⁶⁰ The G-SWS-Q was developed following qualitative research into the ways Black women described the SBW construct and its meaning in their lives²⁰ It has five subscales (Obligation to Present an Image of Strength, Obligation to Suppress Emotions, Resistance to Being Vulnerable, Intense Motivation to Succeed, and Obligation to Help Others)

and all five have demonstrated good internal consistency reliability (Cronbach's $\alpha = .70 - .89$). Construct validity was supported by all five subscales' positive association with depressive symptoms and stress, negative association with sleep quality, and lack of association with demographic variables (age, marital status, education, and poverty).^{52,68} Test-retest reliability was acceptable at 0.46 – 0.89.⁶⁸Three studies (7%) used a unique scale, including the Pillar Syndrome questionnaire,³⁰ the Strong Black Woman Attitudes Scale,³⁸ and the Strong Black Woman Cultural Construct/⁵⁹

Nine studies (19%) assessed SBW belief using qualitative interviews,^{19,22,23,25,29,30,51} focus groups,^{21,30} or online open-ended survey questions.²⁶ Of those, seven studies investigated the meaning of SBW belief for different groups of Black women including American Black women,^{19,21,23,25} Black female college students,^{22,26} Black mothers,²⁹ or Canadian Black women.³⁰ Five studies (11%) investigated the strength and prevalence of SBW belief,^{22,23,26,29,30,51} two by using a closed-ended question such as "Is it important to be a strong Black woman?"^{22,26} The various groups of Black women described the SBW construct in similar ways. Additionally, the researchers concluded that SBW belief was prevalent and strong in the various groups in which the strength and prevalence of SBW belief were assessed.

Discussion

For this review of the extent of the use of the SBW construct in research, we found 47 study reports that mentioned the SBW construct. We found that the SBW construct has been used to investigate Black women's coping with stressful, traumatic, or offensive experiences; Black women's health-seeking behaviors; and young Black women's media consumption. Studies have linked SBW belief to several physical and mental health concerns, including sleep disturbances, hypertension, obesity, depression, anxiety, loneliness, and eating for emotional reasons. SBW belief has been positively associated with unhealthy emotional responses including self-silencing, emotional inhibition, and maladaptive perfectionism; and negatively associated with healthy emotional responses such as self-compassion and help-seeking attitudes. SBW belief has most often been assessed with a standardized instrument.

The SBW construct is important for studying Black women's life experiences and health outcomes because it is influential in the way many Black women perceive the world and live their lives. For example, Jones and colleagues ⁴⁴ found Black mothers employed in office settings believed the behaviors and attitudes associated with the SBW construct to be necessary for thriving at work. Similarly, Corbin and colleagues ⁴⁸ found Black college women consciously invoked the SBW construct when deciding how to respond to offensive encounters. Beyond influencing the way they live their lives, there is evidence that the SBW construct influences the health of many Black women as well. It has indeed been associated with negative emotional states and health outcomes such as depression, anxiety, and stress, ^{32,33,37-40,57-60} However, caution is warranted in the interpretation of these findings. First, the reported relationships have mostly been weak, suggesting that other constructs influence the relationship between SBW belief and Black women's health and wellbeing. Second, all studies were cross-sectional, and thus the actual impact of SBW belief on coping and health is unknown. The relationships may not be causal, and even if they are, the direction of causality cannot be established with cross-sectional studies.

Efforts to identify other constructs which are influential in the observed associations between SBW belief and poor health outcomes are underway, and have revealed several such constructs, including emotional inhibition, self-silencing, and maladaptive perfectionism. Some of these constructs are conceptually similar to aspects of the SBW construct itself. For example it

is unsurprising that emotional inhibition is positively associated with SBW belief, given that controlling emotions is part of the SBW construct.^{22,25,68} Given the variety of other constructs which have been studied with SBW belief, and the variety of relationships which have been investigated (e.g., mediation, moderation, or SBW belief as mediator or moderator), some themes are emerging. In particular, most studies have found that SBW belief strengthens relationship involving undesirable health outcomes, but Allen and colleagues⁵² found that some aspects of SBW belief were protective against allostatic load allostatic load. These mixed findings, along with the finding that SBW belief was usually, but not always, associated with psychological distress,⁴¹ suggests that there may be circumstances in which SBW belief (or particular aspects of SBW belief) is harmful for Black women's health and well-being, and circumstances in which it is not. This is consistent with many Black women's insistence that SBW belief was necessary for the Black family and Black community to survive and thrive despite years of hardship and oppression.^{20,21,23} More studies, particularly longitudinal, are needed to fully explain these relationships and to assist investigators in developing interventions and strategies to improve the health and well-being of Black women.

The variety of methods of assessing SBW belief is attributable, in part, to the different purposes for assessment in different studies. For example, the various standardized instruments available yield quantitative scores which can reveal the variability in SBW belief present in a sample. A simple "yes or no" question, by contrast, can efficiently deliver a general idea of the SBW identification of a sample and perhaps minimize missing data due to participant response fatigue. For research investigating the contribution of SBW belief to Black women's emotional and health outcomes, or the circumstances in which SBW belief may be beneficial or harmful, standardized instruments are most likely to be appropriate. Two standardized instruments (SRBWS and G-SWS-Q) have rigorous published development and validation data available.^{67,68} The SRBWS, having been available longest, has been used the most frequently. More recently, Woods-Giscombe and colleagues⁶⁸ developed the G-SWS-Q to conform to the SBW construct as described in qualitative descriptive research conducted for that purpose.²⁰ It has been used to investigate the contributions of different aspects of SBW belief to Black women's health outcomes. These findings demonstrate that there is an array of assessment methods available for researchers; multiple standardized instruments are available, and the SBW construct is familiar to Black women of all ages and stages, making a single-question assessment such as "Are you a strong Black woman?" feasible as well. Thus, researchers can use an assessment method which best suits the research question.

Conclusion

The SBW construct has been used to study a variety of experiences of Black women. It has been used in both quantitative and qualitative studies, and usually associated with worse health outcomes and negative emotional states for Black women. It has been evaluated using a variety of standardized instruments, with focus group or interview data, and with single closed-ended questions. Since all available studies are cross-sectional, further research is needed to investigate mediation, moderation, and causality in the relationships that have been identified.

Study	Design	Purpose	Sample	Experiences	Health Outcomes	Other Constructs	Method of
				Studied	Associated with	Associated with	SBW
					SBW	SBW	Assessment
Abrams et	Cross-	To examine the	194 Black women		Psychological	Self-silencing	SRBWS ²
al. (2019)	sectional,	relationship between SBW	ages 18-32; 98		distress symptoms ¹		
	correlational	belief and depressive	college students				
		symptoms					
Abrams et	Focus groups	To build on existing work	44 Black women	Balancing			Analysis of
al. (2014)		describing the SBW	ages 18-91, in 8	competing			focus group
		construct by describing	focus groups	demands			data
		additional characteristics					
		and creating universally-					
		recognized terminology					

 Table 1. Use of the SBW Construct in Included Studies

Study	Design	Purpose	Sample	Experiences	Health Outcomes	Other Constructs	Method of
				Studied	Associated with	Associated with	SBW
					SBW	SBW	Assessment
Allen et al.	Cross-	To examine whether SBW	208 Black women	Coping with	Allostatic load;	Racial tension	G-SWS-Q ³
(2019)	sectional,	belief modifies the	ages 30-50	perceived	Using food or		
	correlational	relationship between racial		offense	substances to cope		
		discrimination and			with stress		
		allostatic load.					
Amankwaa	Semi-structured	To describe African-	12 African-	Health-			
(2003)	interviews	American women's	American women	seeking			
		experience of postpartum	ages 22-40, with	behaviors			
		depression	postpartum				
			depression within				
			3 years				

Table 1, cont.

Study	Design	Purpose	Sample	Experiences	Health Outcomes	Other Constructs	Method of
				Studied	Associated with	Associated with	SBW
					SBW	SBW	Assessment
Anyiwo et	Cross-	To explore the	121 Black	TV viewing			SBWS ⁴
al. (2018)	sectional,	relationships among SBW	adolescents ages				
	correlational	belief, mainstream gender	12-18, 60%				
		roles, and TV watching	female				
		among adolescents					
Beauboeuf-	Semi-structured	To investigate the	44 Black women		Hypertension, heart		Qualitative
Lafontant	interviews	potential relationship	ages 19-67		disease,		interview
(2007)		between the SBW			gastrointestinal		data
		construct and Black			distress, depressive		
		women's self-silencing			symptoms		
		and extreme caretaking					

Study	Design	Purpose	Sample	Experiences	Health Outcomes	Other Constructs	Method of
				Studied	Associated with	Associated with	SBW
					SBW	SBW	Assessment
Bellinger et	Semi-structured	To explore Black women's	28 Black women	Health-			
al. (2015)	interviews	knowledge and attitudes	ages 18-70, 8	seeking			
		about cervical cancer	rural, 10 urban	behaviors			
		prevention					
Black &	Qualitative	To explore the relationship	20 articles from	Balancing	Overeating,		
Peacock	analysis of blog	between the SBW	Black women's	competing	hypertension, heart		
(2011)	posts and	construct and Black	magazines, & 10	demands	disease, depression		
	magazine	women's management of	blog posts				
	articles	daily life activities	mentioning				
			"strong Black				
			woman"				

Study	Design	Purpose	Sample	Experiences	Health Outcomes	Other Constructs	Method of
				Studied	Associated with	Associated with	SBW
					SBW	SBW	Assessment
Black &	Secondary	To explore ways in which	20 articles from	Health-			
Woods-	analysis: focus	SBW belief may interfere	magazines for	seeking			
Giscombe	groups, blog	with timely breast cancer	Black women, 10	behaviors			
(2012)	posts, magazine	screening and treatment	blog posts				
	articles		mentioning the				
			"strong Black				
			woman," 48 Black				
			women ages 18-				
			72, in 8 focus				
			groups				
Table 1, cont.

Study	Design	Purpose	Sample	Experiences	Health Outcomes	Other Constructs	Method of
				Studied	Associated with	Associated with	SBW
					SBW	SBW	Assessment
Coleman et	Cross-	To investigate the	115 Black women	TV viewing			SRBWS
al. (2020)	sectional,	relationship between	ages 18-25, 78%				
	correlational	Black women's reality	college students				
		TV-viewing habits and					
		SBW belief					
Corbin et al.	Semi-structured	To describe the impact of	13 Black college	Coping with			
(2018)	interviews	stereotypical views of	women, ages 18-	perceived			
		Black women on Black	30	offense			
		women's lives					

Study	Design	Purpose	Sample	Experiences	Health Outcomes	Other Constructs	Method of
				Studied	Associated with	Associated with	SBW
					SBW	SBW	Assessment
A. W. Davis	Cross-	To examine the	292 Black women	Coping with	Perceived stress	Racial stress	SRBWS
et al. (2018)	sectional,	relationship between SBW	ages 18-67, 48%	traumatic or			
	correlational	belief and perceived stress,	college students	stressful			
		and whether it is		experiences;			
		moderated by racial stress		coping with			
				perceived			
				offense			
S. M. Davis	Cross-	To test the theory that	156 Black women	Coping with			
& Afifi	sectional,	Black female friend	ages 18-69, in 52	perceived			
(2019)	observations of	groups will promote	groups of 3 friends	offense			
	Black female	strength and provide					
	friend groups &	solidarity to cope with					
	surveys	perceived offenses					

Study	Design	Purpose	Sample	Experiences	Health Outcomes	Other Constructs	Method of
				Studied	Associated with	Associated with	SBW
					SBW	SBW	Assessment
Donovan &	Cross-	To explore whether SBW	92 Black female	Coping with	Psychological		SRBWS
West (2015)	sectional,	belief moderates the	college students	traumatic or	distress		
	correlational	relationship between stress	ages 18-47	stressful			
		and psychological distress		experiences			
Dow (2015)	Secondary	To investigate the images	60 African-	Balancing			Analysis of
	analysis of	of motherhood which	American middle-	competing			qualitative
	semi-structured	affect middle- and upper-	class mothers ages	demands			data
	interviews	middle-class African-	25-49, with at				
		American mothers in their	least 1 child \leq age				
		work- and family-related	10				
		decision-making					

Study	Design	Purpose	Sample	Experiences	Health Outcomes	Other Constructs	Method of
				Studied	Associated with	Associated with	SBW
					SBW	SBW	Assessment
Etowa et al.	Mixed	To explore whether Black	50 Canadian Black		Unspecified "health		Pillar
(2017)	methods: semi-	Canadian women	women, ages 40-		problems"		Syndrome
	structured	recognized the SBW	65				Question-
	interviews,	construct as described by					naire;
	focus groups,	American Black women					Analysis of
	survey						focus group
	instruments						and interview
							data
Green	Cross-	To examine moderation	191 Black women,	Health-	Depressive		Strong Black
(2019)	sectional,	effects of SBW belief on	mean age 40, 102	seeking	symptoms,		Woman
	correlational,	the relationship between	newly-recruited,	behaviors	suicidality		Attitudes
	partial	depression and suicidality	89 as secondary				Scale
	secondary data		data analysis				
	analysis						

Study	Design	Purpose	Sample	Experiences	Health Outcomes	Other Constructs	Method of
				Studied	Associated with	Associated with	SBW
					SBW	SBW	Assessment
Gross et al.	Focus groups	To describe breastfeeding	23 breastfeeding	Health-	Breastfeeding		
(2015)		behaviors and norms of	peer counselors,	seeking	complications		
		low-income Black women,	48% Black	behaviors			
		from the perspective of					
		breastfeeding peer					
		counselors					
Harrington	Cross-	To examine the	179 African	Health-	Eating for emotional	Self-silencing;	SRBWS
et al. (2010)	sectional,	associations among	American female	seeking	reasons, emotional	emotional inhibition;	
	correlational	trauma, SBW belief, and	trauma survivors	behaviors	regulation	emotional regulation	
		binge eating among	ages 17-63		difficulties	difficulties	
		African American female					
		trauma survivors					

Study	Design	Purpose	Sample	Experiences	Health Outcomes	Other Constructs	Method of
				Studied	Associated with	Associated with	SBW
					SBW	SBW	Assessment
Jerald et al.	Cross-	To examine the	609 Black women	Coping with	Psychological		SBWS
(2017)	sectional,	relationships among SBW	from 2 colleges (1	perceived	distress symptoms,		
	correlational	belief, well-being, and	historically Black,	offense	drug and alcohol		
		racial identity	one predominantly		used for coping		
			White), mean age				
			22				
Jerald et al.	Cross-	To examine the	404 Black or	Media use			SBWS
(2016)	sectional,	relationships among media	African American				
	correlational	use, endorsement of	undergraduate				
		traditional roles and	college students				
		stereotypes, and racial	(74% female),				
		identity	mean age 20				

Study	Design	Purpose	Sample	Experiences	Health Outcomes	Other Constructs	Method of
				Studied	Associated with	Associated with	SBW
					SBW	SBW	Assessment
Johnson et	Cross-	To develop and validate a	408 Black women	Coping with		Shifting behaviors	African
al. (2016)	sectional, scale	scale to measure shifting	ages 18-73,	perceived			American
	development	behaviors in Black	divided into 2	offense			Women's
		women.	samples				Shifting
							Scale
H. J. Jones	Focus groups	To describe the life	11 Black women	Balancing			
et al. (2019)		stressors experienced by	ages 41-54	competing			
		"midlife" Black women		demands,			
				Coping with			
				perceived			
				offense			

Study	Design	Purpose	Sample	Experiences	Health Outcomes	Other Constructs	Method of
				Studied	Associated with	Associated with	SBW
					SBW	SBW	Assessment
M. K. Jones	Online survey	To explore the meaning of	220 American				Analysis of
et al. (2020)	questions, 2	the SBW construct for	Black college				qualitative
	open-ended, 1	American Black college	women, ages 18-				data
	closed-ended	women	48				
Knighton et	Cross-	To investigate SBW belief	243 African	Coping with	Psychological		SRBWS
al. (2020)	sectional,	as a mediator in the	American women	perceived	distress symptoms		G-SWS-Q
	correlational	relationship between racial	ages 19-72	offense			
		microaggressions and					
		psychological distress for					
		middle-class African					
		American women					

Study	Design	Purpose	Sample	Experiences	Health Outcomes	Other Constructs	Method of
				Studied	Associated with	Associated with	SBW
					SBW	SBW	Assessment
Lewis &	Cross-	To develop a scale to	469 Black women	Coping with	Stress		
Neville	sectional, scale	measure racial	ages 18-77,	perceived			
(2015)	development	microaggressions aimed at	divided into 2	offense			
		Black women	samples				
Liao et al.	Cross-	To examine the	222 Black women		Psychological	Self-compassion;	SRBWS
(2020)	sectional,	relationships among SBW	ages 18-67		distress symptoms	maladaptive	
	correlational	belief, maladaptive				perfectionism;	
		perfectionism, self-				collective coping;	
		compassion, africultural				spiritual centered	
		coping, and psychological				coping	
		distress					

Table 1, cont.

Study	Design	Purpose	Sample	Experiences	Health Outcomes	Other Constructs	Method of
				Studied	Associated with	Associated with	SBW
					SBW	SBW	Assessment
McLaurin-	Cross-	To examine the	110 Black or	Coping with	Perceived stress,		G-SWS-Q
Jones et al.	sectional,	relationships among SBW	African American	traumatic or	poor sleep		
(2020)	correlational	belief, stress, alcohol use,	female college	stressful			
		and sleep	students ages 18-	experiences			
			24				
Miles	Secondary	To examine the self-	32 African	Coping with			
(2019)	analysis of	concept of African	American women	traumatic or			
	mixed	American women with	with disabilities	stressful			
	methods: semi-	disabilities who	ages 25-58 (30	experiences			
	structured	participated in a study	participated in				
	interviews and	about home ownership	semi-structured				
	standardized		interviews)				
	instruments						

Study	Design	Purpose	Sample	Experiences	Health Outcomes	Other Constructs	Method of
				Studied	Associated with	Associated with	SBW
					SBW	SBW	Assessment
Monterrosa	Semi-structured	To examine intimate	15 female victims	Coping with			
(2019)	interviews	partner violence and help-	of intimate partner	traumatic or			
		seeking for women	violence ages 24-	stressful			
			57, 10 Black	experiences			
Nelson et al.	Semi-structured	To explore how Black	30 Black women	Coping with			Analysis of
(2016)	interviews	women conceptualize the	ages 18-66	perceived			interview
		SBW construct		offense			data
Nelson et al.	Secondary data	To investigate how the	30 Black women	Health-			
(2020)	analysis of	SBW construct may	ages 18-66	seeking			
	semi-structured	inform the way Black		behaviors			
	interviews	women view help-seeking					
		for depression					

Study	Design	Purpose	Sample	Experiences	Health Outcomes	Other Constructs	Method of
				Studied	Associated with	Associated with	SBW
					SBW	SBW	Assessment
Nicolaidis et	Focus groups	To explore the influence	30 low-income	Health-			
al. (2010)		of racism, violence, and	Black women age	seeking			
		social context on Black	19-53 with	behaviors			
		women's beliefs about	depression and a				
		depression and depression	history of intimate				
		treatment	partner violence				

Study	Design	Purpose	Sample	Experiences	Health Outcomes	Other Constructs	Method of
				Studied	Associated with	Associated with	SBW
					SBW	SBW	Assessment
Oshin &	Secondary	To examine racial and	194 low-income	Raising			
Milan	analysis of	ethnic differences in	mothers or	adolescent			
(2019)	mixed-	mothers' opinions of the	caretakers of	daughters			
	methods: semi-	importance and meaning	adolescent girls,				
	structured	of SBW-related qualities	ages 22-66 (22%				
	interviews, Q-	in their daughters	Black)				
	sort tasks, and						
	standardized						
	instruments						

Study	Design	Purpose	Sample	Experiences	Health Outcomes	Other Constructs	Method of
				Studied	Associated with	Associated with	SBW
					SBW	SBW	Assessment
Ramirez et	Mixed-	To examine racial/ethnic	192 low-income	Raising			
al. (2017)	methods: Semi-	differences in mothers'	mothers or	adolescent			
	structured	socialization goals for	caretakers of	daughters			
	interviews, Q-	their adolescent daughters	adolescent girls,				
	sort task,		ages 22-66 (22%				
	standardized		Black)				
	instruments						
Settles et al.	Focus groups	To compare and contrast	31 Black and	Coping with			Analysis of
(2008)		Black and White women's	White women	traumatic or			focus group
		concepts of womanhood	ages 18-84 (14	stressful			data
			Black)	experiences			

Table 1, cont.

Study	Design	Purpose	Sample	Experiences	Health Outcomes	Other Constructs	Method of
				Studied	Associated with	Associated with	SBW
					SBW	SBW	Assessment
Shahid et al.	Cross-	To examine relationships	129 Black college	Coping with			Strong Black
(2018)	sectional,	among campus racial	women at	perceived			Woman
	correlational	tensions, stress, and SBW	predominantly	offense			Cultural
		belief in Black college	White colleges,				Construct
		women	mean age 20				
Stanton et	Cross-	To examine Black	412 Black or	Media use	Psychological		SBWS
al. (2017)	sectional,	women's use of social	African-American		distress symptoms		
	correlational	media for self-	women, ages 18-				
		empowerment, creating	30 (1/3 college				
		positive media portrayals,	students)				
		and cultivating cultural					
		narratives					

Table 1, cont.

Study	Design	Purpose	Sample	Experiences	Health Outcomes	Other Constructs	Method of
				Studied	Associated with	Associated with	SBW
					SBW	SBW	Assessment
Stevens-	Secondary	To examine female	161 urban, female	Coping with			
Watkins	analysis: cross-	African American trauma	African American	traumatic or			
(2014)	sectional,	survivors' active coping	trauma survivors	stressful			
	correlational	with both psychosocial		experiences			
		and environmental					
		stressors					
Thomas et	Cross-	To develop and validate	186 African			Self-esteem	SRBWS
al. (2004)	sectional,	the Stereotypic Roles for	American women				
	correlational,	Black Women Scale, and	ages 18-63				
	scale	to examine the relationship					
	development	between SBW belief and					
		self-esteem					

Table 1, cont.

Study	Design	Purpose	Sample	Experiences	Health Outcomes	Other Constructs	Method of
				Studied	Associated with	Associated with	SBW
					SBW	SBW	Assessment
Watson &	Cross-	To explore the	95 Black women	Health-	Psychological	Help-seeking	SRBWS
Hunter	sectional,	relationships among SBW	ages 18-65	seeking	distress symptoms	attitudes	
(2015)	correlational	belief, psychological		behaviors			
		distress, and help-seeking					
		attitudes					
Watson &	Semi-structured	To investigate Black	13 Black women				Analysis of
Hunter	interviews	women's view of the SBW	ages 18-65, half				interview
(2016)		construct and its	college students				data
		associated tensions					
Watson-	Cross-	To examine emotional	159 African		Psychological	Social Support	SRBWS
Singleton	sectional,	support as a mediator in	American women		distress symptoms		
(2017)	correlational	the relationship between	ages 18-59				
		SBW belief and					
		psychological distress					

Table 1, cont.

Study	Design	Purpose	Sample	Experiences	Health Outcomes	Other Constructs	Method of
				Studied	Associated with	Associated with	SBW
					SBW	SBW	Assessment
West et al.	Online	To describe the way Black	94 Black college		Negative effects on		Analysis of
(2016)	questionnaire,	college women describe	women, not at		mental health		answers to
	open- and	the SBW construct, and	historically Black				survey
	closed-ended	their beliefs about the	colleges, ages 18-				questions
	questions	construct's influence on	47				
		mental health					
Woods-	Focus groups	To learn how Black	48 Black women		"nervous		
Giscombe		women describe the SBW	in 8 focus groups,		breakdowns," sleep		
(2010)		construct, including the	ages 19-72		disturbance, fetal		
		contributing factors, and			loss, weight gain,		
		the advantages and			hair loss,		
		disadvantages of SBW			psychological		
		belief			distress		

Table 1, cont.

Study	Design	Purpose	Sample	Experiences	Health Outcomes	Other Constructs	Method of
				Studied	Associated with	Associated with	SBW
					SBW	SBW	Assessment
Woods-	Cross-	To evaluate the	739 Black women,		Psychological		G-SWS-Q
Giscombe et	sectional,	psychometrics of the	ages 18-75,		distress symptoms,		
al. (2019)	instrument	Giscombe Superwoman	divided into 3		stress, poor sleep		
	development	Schema Questionnaire	samples				
Woods-	Secondary	To explore the relationship	48 African	Health-			
Giscombe et	analysis of	between SBW belief and	American women	seeking			
al. (2016)	focus group	the use of mental health	in 8 focus groups,	behaviors			
	data	care, and to uncover	ages 19-72				
		information to help health					
		care providers address the					
		needs of these women					

¹Psychological distress = symptoms of depression and/or anxiety; ²SRBWS = Stereotypic Roles for Black Women Scale;

³G-SWS-Q = Giscombe Superwoman Schema Questionnaire; ⁴SBWS = Strong Black Woman Scale

Paper 2

Similarities and Differences in Characteristics of Black Women Recruited by Mail vs.

Social Media After Stillbirth

Abstract

Black women are underrepresented in healthcare research, despite being more likely than White women to suffer negative health exposures, outcomes, and trauma. Recruitment strategies for enhancing the participation of Black women in research have included partnering with trusted organizations, making participation convenient, offering participation incentives, and using social media. However, little is known about potential systematic differences between women who respond to social media vs. mailed study invitations. This study served to 1) describe the recruitment experience of a study of Black women after stillbirth (fetal loss ≥ 20 weeks gestation), and 2) explore differences between participants who responded to mailed study invitations vs. social media posts. This secondary analysis used data from a cross-sectional study of Black women after stillbirth. We partnered with a stillbirth-support organization that mailed letters to potentially-eligible women and posted about the study on social media. We offered options to make participation convenient and offered a participation incentive. We used Mann-Whitney U tests or Fisher's Exact tests to examine whether letter responders differed from social media responders by age, marital status, education, employment, income, gestational age of stillbirth, and time since stillbirth. We estimate that our partnering organization mailed letters to 618 eligible women between start date and end date, with 14% response rate (n = 89). Our partner posted the invitation on social media ten times during the recruitment period. We received 216 total responses, and 205 individuals completed eligibility screens. Most (n = 136; 66%) were eligible. Most who were ineligible were not Black (n = 47; 68%). Most eligible women (n = 111; 81%) consented to participate, and 91 (82%) provided data. Letter responders did not differ from social media responders by age, marital status, education, employment, gestational age of stillbirth, or time since stillbirth. However, letter responders were more likely

than social media responders to have an annual household income \geq \$50,000 (47% vs. 30%). We successfully recruited Black women who had a stillbirth for research using previouslyrecommended strategies, including partnering with trusted organizations, making participation convenient, and offering a participation incentive. Both mail and social media may be viable avenues for recruitment; participants recruited by mail and social media are similar, although mail respondents reported higher household income.

Background

Black women remain underrepresented in research, despite being more likely than White women to suffer from various adverse health exposures, conditions, and outcomes.^{70,71} Several researchers have investigated methods for effectively recruiting Black women in studies of breast cancer,⁷² diabetes,⁷³ pregnancy,⁷⁴ and parental bereavement.^{75,76} The findings of these studies indicate that successful recruitment of Black women should include partnering with an organization trusted by the target population,^{77,78} making participation as convenient as possible,^{72,78} emphasizing the likely benefits of the research for the Black community,^{72,73} encouraging word-of-mouth referrals,⁷⁷ and offering an incentive for participation.^{76,78} Although not always successful, social media sites such as Facebook have also been used to recruit Black women for research.^{74,76,79} However, little is known about potential systematic differences between women who respond to research invitations via social media compared to those who respond to more traditional modes of contact (e.g. mailed letters). Thus, caution is warranted in the use of social media as a mode of contacting study samples.

Black women experience more traumatic and stressful life events than their White counterparts.⁸⁰ and stillbirth (fetal death ≥ 20 weeks gestation)¹ is a prime example of this rule, with Black women being twice as likely to experience stillbirth as their White counterparts.⁸¹ Research among Black women who have experienced traumatic events such as stillbirth is particularly urgent because Blacks may be more likely to experience the types of trauma which are likely to lead to post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD),⁸² more likely to develop PTSD over the course of a lifetime,⁸³ and less likely to seek treatment for PTSD symptoms.^{31,82,83} Despite these differences, little is known about recruiting Black women who have experienced trauma for research studies. This is partially due to small absolute numbers of Black women experiencing

some types of trauma. For example, despite the increased frequency of stillbirth for Black women compared to other races, it is still a relatively rare event, occurring approximately 7,000 times (for Black women) annually in the United States (U.S.).⁸⁴ Therefore, in recruiting Black women for research after trauma, the challenge of recruiting Black women for any type of healthcare research is compounded by the small absolute numbers of Black women available for research after certain traumatic events such as stillbirth.

The purposes of this secondary data analysis were to 1) describe the recruitment experience of one study of Black women who had experienced a stillbirth and 2) explore whether there were differences between participants who responded to mailed study invitations and those who responded to social media posts.

Methods

This was a secondary data analysis of cross-sectional data collected for a study of psychological distress in Black mothers bereaved by stillbirth. We partnered with Rachel's Gift (RG), a stillbirth support organization based near Atlanta, Georgia, to contact our target population of Black women \geq 18 years old who had a stillbirth within the three years prior to study participation. Several Black women who had had a stillbirth and were involved with RG's outreach efforts reviewed our study communications and our study survey to assess their appropriateness for our target population. Then, RG mailed participation invitation letters between March and December, 2020, to their clients who had experienced a stillbirth between 6 months and 3 years prior to the study mailing. RG does not collect race information from their clients, so we did not know which letter recipients were Black. The letters included a statement of support from RG, information about the study, an invitation to be screened for eligibility, instructions on how to access eligibility screening and the study survey, and contact information

for the principal investigator. We planned to have RG mail up to five letters to the women on the list, but after the first two mailings, several women contacted RG to say they experienced distress at receiving the letters, so we mailed only one letter to women who were added to the mailing list after the first mailing. RG also posted study invitations on their social media pages (Facebook and Instagram) approximately ten times during the study recruitment period. These posted invitations included a brief summary of the study purpose and procedures, a link to the online survey, and contact information for the principal investigator (PI).

Study data were collected and managed using REDCap electronic data capture tools hosted at Emory University.^{85,86} REDCap (Research Electronic Data Capture) is a secure, webbased software platform for data capture, manipulation, and export. We included the survey URL in the invitation letters. The first page of the survey included questions to verify eligibility and document how the woman found out about the study (e.g., letter or social media). Inclusion criteria were: Black women \geq 18 years who had a stillbirth within 3 years prior to study participation and were able to communicate in English. There were no exclusion criteria. To make participation as convenient as possible, we offered potential participants the options of completing the study survey online, contacting the PI via phone or email, or returning an opt-in postcard (letter recipients only) authorizing contact by the study team. Those who contacted the PI or returning the postcard were screened for eligibility over the phone and could choose to answer the remaining survey questions over the phone or receive a paper copy of the survey in the mail to complete and return. Our recruitment materials emphasized our plan to use the results of the study to help other Black mothers who may experience stillbirth in the future. Finally, we offered a \$30 gift card, mailed with a hand-written thank-you note after participation was complete, as a participation incentive.

We used Mann-Whitney U tests or Fisher's exact tests as appropriate to examine whether there were differences in the sociodemographic or stillbirth characteristics of participants who responded to mailed invitations compared to those who responded to social media posts. Characteristics of interest included: age, marital status, education, employment status, household income, gestational age of the stillborn infant, and time elapsed since the stillbirth. IBM SPSS (version 28) was used for all statistical analyses.

Results

RG mailed letters to 1451 women \geq 18 years of age who had a stillbirth between 6 months and 3 years prior to the mailing date. Despite not having race information for the women on the mailing list, we estimate that 50% were Black because more than two-thirds of the hospitals served by RG (28/40) were located in Georgia, a state where 52-53% of the stillbirths occurred to Black women between 2017 and 2020.87 After accounting for letters returned as undeliverable (n = 188) and known ineligible women inadvertently included in the list (n = 27), we estimate RG mailed invitation letters to 618 eligible women (see Fig. 1). The response rate for eligible letter recipients was 14.4% (n = 89). Overall, we received 216 responses to all methods of contacting potential participants, and 205 (94.9%) completed eligibility screening online or over the phone. Most women who were screened were eligible (n = 136; 66.3%). The most common reasons for ineligibility were: not identifying as Black (n = 47, 68.1%), fetal loss more than 3 years prior to screening (n = 18, 26.0%), and fetal loss prior to 20 weeks gestation (n = 18, 26.0%)= 15, 21.7%). Of the eligible women, 111 (81.6%) consented to study participation, and 91 (82.0% of those consented) began the study survey. Thirty-one women (27.9%) withdrew from the study. Twenty of those who withdrew (18.0%) did not complete any of the survey items, and 11 (9.8%) provided some data but did not complete the survey. Our final sample size was 91.

For our investigation of differences in characteristics between participants who responded to mailed invitations compared to those who responded to social media posts (Table 1), our sample size was 86 because we included only those respondents who clearly indicated hearing about the study via one of those two means and provided sociodemographic data (see Figure 1). The remining five heard about the study some other way (e.g., word of mouth; n = 3), did not indicate how they heard about the study (n = 1), or did not provide sociodemographic data (n = 1). The median age for our sample was 31.0 years (IQR = 8.25). Most (n = 54, 62.8%) were married or living with a partner or significant other, and had completed at least an associate's degree (n = 50, 58.1%). Most (n = 51, 59.3%) were employed full-time or part-time, and nearly half (n = 38, 44.7%) reported annual household incomes of at least \$50,000. The median gestational age of the stillborn infants was 26.0 weeks (IQR = 13.0). Most participants (n = 68, 79.1%) had experienced their stillbirths during the two years prior to study participation.

Women who responded to mailed invitation letters (n = 75; 87.2%) did not differ from those who responded to social media posts (n = 11, 12.8%) in age (31.0 vs. 28.0 years, p = .16). They were no more likely to be married or living with a significant other (61.3% vs. 72.7%, p =.53), nor to have completed at least an associate degree (54.7% vs. 81.8%, p = .11). They were no more likely to be employed full-time or part-time (60.0% vs. 54.5%, p = .75). The gestational age of the stillborn infant did not differ between women who responded to mailed letters and those who responded to social media posts (26.0 vs. 25.0 weeks, p = .28), and the two groups were similar in likelihood of experiencing their stillbirths during the two years prior to study participation (76.0% vs. 100%, p = .11). The only difference between groups was in household income. Women who responded to mailed letter invitations were more likely than those who responded to social media posts to report annual household incomes of at least \$50,000 (46.7% vs. 30.0%, p < .01).

Discussion

We found that both mailed letters and social media posts were viable methods of recruiting our sample. Our recruitment strategies resulted in 216 interested women contacting the study team. The response rate for letter recipients was 14.4%. After eligibility screening, consent, and partial or full completion of the study survey, our sample size was 91. Of the women who were ineligible to participate in the study, most did not identify as Black. Participants who responded to mailed invitation letters did not differ from those who responded to social media posts by age, marital status, education, or employment. They were, however, more likely to report annual household incomes of at least \$50,000. The two groups did not differ in gestational age of the stillborn infant, or in length of time elapsed since the stillbirth.

Although we used several previously-published recommended strategies for recruiting Black women for research,⁷⁶ the most important strategy was partnering with an organization trusted by our participants. First, the organization allowed us to consult with several Black mothers who had experienced stillbirth to solicit feedback on our study materials prior to the commencement of our study, strengthening our confidence that our study communications and the study survey were appropriate for our intended audience. Second, the organization distributed all our study invitations, using both mail and social media; thus, it was their relationship with their clients which gave our study the chance to be successful, regardless of the other strategies we employed (e.g., emphasizing the benefits of the research for the Black community, offering a participant incentive). With the growth of community-based participatory research (CBPR) methods, investigators are increasingly recognizing the importance of seeking buy-in and input from the community as part of research studies.⁸⁸ While our study was not CBPR research, it was important nevertheless to seek input from those who were closely engaged with the community as we implemented our study.

Our response rate to our mailed invitations was lower than the reported rate for other studies using mailed letters to recruit mothers for research after stillbirth. Those studies have reported response rates of 30-44%,^{14,89,90} but have rarely mentioned race-specific response rates. However, Christiansen-Lindquist and colleagues⁸⁹ reported a response rate of 22% for Black women who had a stillbirth. In that study, women received a total of 4 mailings (including 2 copies of the study survey), and follow-up phone calls for those who did not respond by mail. Our mid-study change of plans, limiting most women to receiving two letters and the rest to one letter likely impacted our response rate. However, it was important to us and RG to minimize further distress for a group of women who had already experienced a traumatic loss. Despite consistent findings that women who participate in stillbirth research do not report increased psychological distress as a result,^{91,92} it remains important for investigators to balance the risk of harm to women with the need for rigorous recruitment practices to produce valid research findings.

Previous research using Facebook for recruitment has yielded mixed results regarding differences in participants recruited via Facebook versus other methods, but any differences are typically small. Contrary to our study, some studies have found Facebook responders to be of higher income than those recruited via other methods,⁹³ but others have found no difference.⁹⁴. A recent systematic review found that for most studies based in the United States using Facebook for recruitment, the sample recruited via Facebook was representative of the target population, or differed slightly (e.g., younger than the target population).⁹³ Most of the studies included in the

review used Facebook to recruit mainly young and middle-aged adults (≤ 40 ; although a few studies included older participants), mirroring the trend of younger people using social media more than their older counterparts. Despite inconsistent findings suggesting that participants recruited via Facebook may differ from participants recruited via other means, there have been no consistent findings. Thus, it is reasonable for investigators to consider using social media within a comprehensive recruitment strategy.

Our study has a few notable limitations. First, the sample size for social media responders was small, so results should be interpreted with caution. Second, we did not have data for women who did not respond to mailed invitation letters, so we could not investigate differences between responders and non-responders.

Conclusion

For this study, we used several previously-published strategies to recruit a sample of Black women who had a stillbirth for research. Our most important strategy was partnering with an organization trusted by our study population. Our findings aligned with previous research findings that participants recruited via social media differ minimally from those recruited via mailed letters; the only difference we found between the groups was that women recruited via social media were more likely to report annual household incomes \geq \$50,000. We found that both mailed letters and social media can be used as part of a plan for successfully recruiting Black women who had a stillbirth for research.

Figure 1

Recruitment Flow Chart



*Could be ineligible for more than one reason

Table 1

Differences Between Letter Recipients and Social Media Responders (N = 86)

Parameter	Overall	Letter	Social	P-
	(<i>N</i> = 86)	Recipients	Media	value
		(<i>n</i> = 75)	Responders	
			(<i>n</i> = 11)	
Age, mdn (IQR) ^a	31.0 (8.25)	31.0 (8.0)	28.0 (8.0)	.160
Married or Living With Partner, n	54 (62.8)	46 (61.3)	8 (72.7)	.527
(%) ^b				
Completed Associate's Degree or	50 (58.1)	41 (54.7)	9 (81.8)	.111
Higher, <i>n</i> (%) ^b				
Employed Full- or Part-time, n (%) ^b	51 (59.3)	45 (60.0)	6 (54.5)	.752
Household Income, $n (\%)^{b}$.009
< \$30,000	20 (34.1)	28 (37.3)	1 (10.0)	
\$30,000 - \$49,999	18 (21.2)	12 (16.0)	6 (60.0)	
≥ \$50,000	38 (44.7)	35 (46.7)	3 (30.0)	
Stillbirth Gestation in Weeks, <i>mdn</i>	26.0 (13.0)	26.0 (14.0)	25.0 (9.0)	.281
(IQR) ^a				
Stillbirth Within Two Years, n (%) ^b	68 (79.1)	57 (76.0)	11 (100)	.110

^aMann-Whitney U test; ^bFisher's Exact Test

Paper 3

Relationships Among Strong Black Woman Belief, Coping Behaviors, Social Support, and Psychological Distress for Black Mothers After Stillbirth

Abstract

Psychological distress symptoms (symptoms of depression, anxiety, and post-traumatic stress) are common following stillbirth. Black women who experience stillbirth are less likely to seek support than White women, consistent with the Strong Black Woman (SBW) construct, which instructs Black women to tolerate stress and trauma gracefully, without seeking help. This cross-sectional study sought to determine the relative contributions of SBW belief, perceived lack of social support, and culturally relevant coping behaviors to psychological distress symptoms in Black women bereaved by stillbirth. We partnered with a stillbirth support organization to recruit a sample of 91 Black women bereaved by stillbirth in the 3 years prior to study participation. The online study survey measured SBW belief, culturally relevant coping behaviors, perceived social support, and psychological distress symptoms along with sociodemographics, pregnancy history, and stillbirth characteristics. We used stepwise selection in multiple linear regression to determine the relative contributions of SBW belief, perceived social support, and coping behaviors to measures of psychological distress symptoms in our sample. Increasing SBW belief, decreasing perceived social support, and increasing collective coping (coping behaviors involving other people) were found to predict increases in all three measures of psychological distress symptoms, controlling for age and other traumatic events. Further understanding of the influence of SBW belief on Black women's psychological distress following stillbirth may assist with the development of culturally appropriate interventions to mitigate psychological distress symptoms in this group.

Background

Approximately 24,000 stillbirths (fetal deaths after 20 weeks gestation¹) occur annually in the United States, and are more common among non-Hispanic Black women compared to any other racial group (1%; 0.5% for non-Hispanic Whites; 0.7% for Native Americans/Alaskan Natives; 4% for Asians/Pacific Islanders).⁸¹ Mental health and functional consequences include depression, anxiety, post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD), substance use disorders, difficulty parenting other children, and relationship breakdown.^{95,96} Depressive symptoms, anxiety, and substance use disorders may be more severe for Black women than for White women following stillbirth.¹⁵

Stillbirth support groups, offered by many hospitals and parental support organizations for parents who have been bereaved by stillbirth, may be effective at reducing psychological distress symptoms,^{16,97} but are poorly attended by Black parents.⁹⁸ The reasons for avoiding support groups include discomfort with the mostly-White clientele, poor treatment as Black patients within the healthcare system, and a preference for managing grief and loss independently, without help from an outside source.¹⁵ Not only are Black women uncomfortable attending stillbirth support groups; they are unlikely to seek professional help for psychological distress symptoms in general due to a lack of compassionate care from healthcare professionals,^{15,99,100} lack of Black healthcare providers,^{28,101} and stigma surrounding mental health care within Black communities.^{31,76} Instead, they tend to emphasize spiritual and religious practices, talking with a few close friends, and solitude and silence.^{15,16,18} While both Black and White women agree social support is integral to healing from a traumatic loss such as stillbirth, Black women tend to find the most support from other women, often their own mothers, while White women tend to list the baby's father as their best source of support.¹⁵ These findings suggest that Black women cope with the traumatic loss of stillbirth differently than White women, and that current services offered within the healthcare system to mitigate stillbirthrelated psychological distress symptoms (e.g., support groups) may not be culturally appropriate for Black women.

Black women's preference for managing grief and loss independently is consistent with the "strong Black women" (SBW) construct, an example of Black womanhood which requires managing difficulties and trauma independently, with grace, fortitude, and tightly-controlled emotions. The SBW is expected to display strength, suppress emotions, resist vulnerability, help others, and succeed in her endeavors despite limited resources.^{20,30} Many Black women report feeling an obligation to live up to the image of the SBW, which they learned from mothers, grandmothers, and other older Black women.²² They describe watching these foremothers handle stress and difficulties without help and without pausing to care for themselves.²⁰ SBW belief (the belief that one must adhere to the SBW construct) has been positively associated with psychological distress symptoms (depressive symptoms, anxiety, loneliness),^{32,38,40} and negatively associated with perceived emotional social support.³⁴ It has also been positively associated with eating for emotional reasons and with using drugs and alcohol to cope with stress.^{36,39,57}

The relationships among SBW belief, culturally relevant coping behaviors (coping behaviors often preferred by members of the Black/African American community¹⁰²), perceived social support, and psychological distress symptoms among Black mothers bereaved by stillbirth have not been examined. Therefore, the aims of this study were to 1) characterize SBW belief, culturally relevant coping behaviors, perceived social support, and psychological distress symptoms (symptoms of depression, anxiety, and post-traumatic stress), 2) examine bivariate
associations among SBW belief, psychological distress symptoms, culturally relevant coping behaviors, and perceived social support, and 3) examine the relative contributions of SBW belief, perceived social support, and culturally relevant coping behaviors on psychological distress symptoms, after adjusting for sociodemographic and clinical covariates, in a sample of Black women bereaved by stillbirth.

Methods

Study Design and Population

This cross-sectional study surveyed Black women bereaved by stillbirth who met the following inclusion criteria: 1) were at least 18 years old, 2) had a stillbirth in the three years preceding study participation, 3) self-identified as Black or African American, and 4) were able to communicate in English. Recruitment took place during March, 2020 – January, 2021. To access this target population, we partnered with Rachel's Gift (RG), a stillbirth support organization located near Atlanta, Georgia. RG partners with 47 hospitals nationwide (but primarily in Georgia) to provide follow-up to their patients who experience perinatal loss and who consent to having their contact information shared with RG. RG mails cards to bereaved mothers on significant dates (e.g., Mother's Day, 1-month anniversary of the loss) and provides support groups for bereaved parents at many of their partnering hospitals.

Procedures

We used two modes of contacting our target population. First, RG mailed invitation packets to the women on their mailing list who had experienced stillbirth between six months and 3 years prior to the mailing. Although we did not exclude women whose stillbirth was less than six months prior, RG preferred to delay direct mailings until that time. Second, RG staff posted our study invitation on their social media (Facebook and Instagram) pages every three to four weeks throughout the recruitment period. Word-of-mouth referrals were possible as well, due to the online nature of the study.

The mailed invitation packets included a statement of support for the research from RG, a description of the study and its inclusion criteria, an invitation to participate, the principal investigator's (PI) contact information, an opt-in/out postcard to request further information or to be removed from the mailing list, and a resource card listing stillbirth support organizations, along with the phone number for the Suicide Prevention Hotline. The social media invitations included a description of the study, inclusion criteria, a link to the study survey, and the PI's contact information. We offered women three ways to participate: online, by mail, or over the phone. Our study survey was hosted by REDCap at Emory University, an online platform which allows for electronic administration of surveys with data capture and data security for research studies.^{85,86}

The first page of the online survey was the eligibility screening. After completing the screening, all respondents saw a message thanking them for their interest and directing them to stillbirth support organizations and the Suicide Prevention Hotline, if needed. Ineligible respondents were informed that they were not eligible, and eligible respondents were directed to the informed consent. The following page began the data collection survey. Participants who completed the survey and chose to give their contact information were sent a \$30 gift card and a handwritten thank-you note from the PI. The study was approved by the Institutional Review Board of Emory University (IRB00115909).

Measures

Our survey began with questions about sociodemographic characteristics and obstetric history, followed by screenings for substance use disorders and validated instruments to measure lifetime traumatic events, strong Black women belief, perceived social support, culturally relevant coping, depressive symptoms, anxiety, and post-traumatic stress symptoms (PTSS).

Sociodemographic and Clinical Covariates

Sociodemographic characteristics elicited by our survey included age, marital status, educational attainment, employment status, household income, and religious preference. We also screened for substance use disorders and asked participants about prior pregnancies (e.g., gestational age, outcome), details about the stillbirth (e.g., gestational age, time since stillbirth), and additional lifetime traumatic experiences.

Substance abuse disorders. We used the CAGE questionnaire (for alcoholism),¹⁰³ and the Drug Abuse Screening Test—10 item version (DAST-10).^{104,105} The CAGE questionnaire is four "yes/no" questions (e.g., "Have you ever felt you should cut back on your drinking?"), and two or more "yes" answers is suspicious for an alcohol use disorder. The DAST-10 questionnaire has 10 "yes/no" questions (e.g., "Do you ever feel bad or guilty about your drug use?"), and each "yes" response scores one point (except one reverse-scored item). Higher scores indicate increasing consequences related to drug use, with scores \geq 3 indicating likely drug abuse.^{105,106}

Lifetime trauma. We used a modified version of the Life Stressors Checklist-Revised (LSC-R), a self-report measure of traumatic or stressful life events with a focus on events particularly relevant to women and mothers, such as sexual assault or having a child enter the foster system.^{107,108} We selected 12 of the traumatic events from the 30 included on the LSC-R (e.g. "Have you even been mugged, robbed, or physically attacked [not sexually] by someone you did not know?") and asked participants whether they had experienced each event, and whether it was before or after the stillbirth. We also included a space to report unlisted traumatic

events. Each endorsed event received one point, so the modified LSC-R scores could range from 0-13. We calculated overall scores, before-stillbirth scores, and after-stillbirth scores.

Strong Black Woman Belief

We measured SBW belief using the **Stereotypic Roles for Black Women Scale** (**SRBWS**).⁶⁷ The full SRBWS is 34 questions answered on a Likert-type scale with answer choices ranging from 1 (Strongly Disagree) to 5 (Strongly Agree; e.g. "Black women have to be strong to survive."). The instrument is composed of four subscales: Mammy, Superwoman, Jezebel, and Sapphire. Each subscale score is calculated by taking the mean of the item scores on the subscale; thus, subscale scores range from 1-5. The SBW construct is measured with the Mammy and Superwoman subscales; the Jezebel and Sapphire subscales relate to stereotypes about Black women that are unrelated to the SBW construct. Thus, we chose to use the Mammy and Superwoman subscales, and to treat them as a single scale, ^{33,34,36,40} as recommended by the instrument developer.¹⁰⁹ The SRBWS has been used in research among Black women aged 18-65 years, including trauma survivors.^{33,34,36,40,41} The Mammy and Superwoman subscales cortain 16 items in total, with higher scores indicating stronger SBW belief. When used as one scale, the Mammy and Superwoman subscales have demonstrated good internal consistency reliability, with Cronbach's alpha .77 - .89.^{33,34,36,40}

Perceived Social Support

Perceived social support was measured with the **Social Provisions Scale (SPS)**, a 24item scale, with each item answered on a 4-point Likert-type scale with responses ranging from 1 (strongly disagree) to 4 (strongly agree; e.g., "There are people I can depend on to help me if I really need it").¹¹⁰ Negatively-worded statements are reversed-scored. The SPS score is calculated by adding the item scores, with scores ranging from 24-96. Higher scores indicate more perceived social support. The scale has been used with a variety of populations including African American parents,¹¹¹ low-income mothers,¹¹² and mothers bereaved by stillbirth.¹¹³ Cronbach's alphas .81 - .96 have been reported.

Culturally Relevant Coping Behaviors

We used the **Africultural Coping Systems Inventory (ACSI)** to measure culturally relevant coping behaviors. It was chosen because it was designed to reflect the coping behaviors typically exhibited by members of the African American/Black community.¹⁰² In particular, Africultural coping tends to recognize the individual primarily as a member of a group, rather than mainly as an independent actor.¹⁰² This orientation reveals itself in coping behaviors such as seeking connections with other members of the group, and engaging in spiritual and religious practices.¹⁰² The ACSI is comprised of four subscales (30 total items), and all items are answered on a 4-point Likert-type scale with answer choices from 0 (Did not use) to 3 (Used a great deal). Higher subscale scores indicate greater reliance on each type of coping. Subscale scores are calculated by adding the item scores. Cognitive Emotional Debriefing (CED; 11 items, scores 0-33)) includes coping behaviors aimed at distraction or reappraising the significance of the problem (e.g., "Tried to forget about the situation"). Spiritual-Centered Coping (SCC; 8 items, scores 0-24) includes behaviors involving religion or spirituality (e.g., "Asked someone to pray for me"). Collective Coping (CC; 8 items, scores 0-24) includes behaviors involving other members of one's social group (e.g., "Shared my feelings with a friend or family member"). Ritual-Centered Coping (RCC; 3 items, scores 0-9) includes behaviors centered on rituals (e.g., "Lit a candle for strength or guidance in dealing with the problem"). The ACSI has been used with African American women of all ages, including trauma victims,¹¹⁴ college students,^{40,115}

and general-population Black women.^{116,117} Cronbach's alphas have been .80 - .90 for CED, .79 - .90 for SCC, .71 - .87 for CC, and .70 - .86 for RCC.

Depressive Symptoms and Anxiety

We used instruments from the Patient Reported Outcomes Measurement Information Systems (PROMIS) to measure depressive symptoms and anxiety. Both the **PROMIS Depression Short Form 8a**¹¹⁸ and the **PROMIS Anxiety Short Form 8a**¹¹⁹ consist of 8 items which assess the frequency of various symptoms of depression and anxiety during the past 7 days. Answer choices range from 1 (never) to 5 (always; e.g., "I felt worthless," "I felt fearful"), with higher scores indicating greater symptom burden during the past week. Scores are reported as T-scores, standardized scores with a mean of 50 and a standard deviation of 10.^{118,119} For both instruments, a T-score of 60 (μ + 1*SD*) is the suggested cut-point for symptoms suggestive of clinical diagnoses.^{120,121} Both scales have been extensively tested with large groups of adults representative of the U.S. population, with Chronbach's alpha consistently > .90.¹²⁰⁻¹²⁴

Post-traumatic Stress

PTSS were measured using the **PTSD Checklist for DSM-5 (PCL-5)**.^{125,126} The scale includes 20 items assessing how much the participant has been bothered by symptoms of post-traumatic stress in the past month. Items are answered on a 5-point Likert-type scale with answer choices ranging from 0 (not at all) to 4 (extremely bothered). Scores range from 0 - 80; higher scores indicate greater symptom severity. A score \geq 33 is suggestive of a PTSD diagnosis. It has been used in a variety of populations, with Cronbach's alphas >.90 consistently reported.^{125,127,128} **Data Analysis**

We used descriptive statistics to characterize participants' sociodemographic and clinical characteristics, SBW belief, Africultural coping behaviors, perceived social support, and

psychological distress symptoms. Spearman's rank-order correlation coefficients were used to examine bivariate associations between SBW belief and 1) perceived social support, 2) psychological distress, and c) Africultural coping behaviors. We also used Spearman's rankorder correlation coefficients to examine bivariate associations between psychological distress symptoms and 1) Africultural coping behaviors and 2) perceived social support. We used multiple linear regression to examine the relative contributions of SBW belief, perceived social support, and Africultural coping behaviors on psychological distress symptoms, adjusting for sociodemographic and clinical covariates. We built separate models for depressive symptoms, anxiety, and PTSS, and selected the final models in two steps. First, we used stepwise selection to identify the most parsimonious model to explain the relative contributions of SBW belief, perceived social support, and Africultural coping behaviors to each measure of psychological distress. We then used stepwise selection to select which covariates to include in the final model. Candidates for inclusion were covariates which exhibited significant correlations ≥ 0.30 with any of the psychological distress measures. For all analyses, we used only cases with complete data for the included variables. We used IBM SPSS v 28 for all statistical analyses.

Results

Sample Characteristics

Our final sample included 91 women, with a mean age of 30 years (\pm 5.77; see Table 1 for participant characteristics). Eighty women (87.9%) provided complete demographic data, and 80 (87.9%) provided complete data for all validated instruments. Most women were currently married (n = 38, 42.7%) or living with a partner or significant other (n = 18, 20.2%). Most women were employed full time (n = 39; 43.3%) or part-time (n = 16; 17.8%), and 40 (44.4%) reported an annual household income of at least \$50,000. Nearly all (n = 87; 96.7%) were high

school graduates, and 31 (34.4%) had earned at least a Bachelor's degree. Most women (n = 54; 60.7%) identified as Catholic, Protestant, or Other Christian, although 34 (38.2%) reported no religious preference. The median number of traumatic events reported on the modified LSC-R was 2.0 (range 0-7).

Most women (n = 47; 58.0%) were living with at least one son, daughter, or step-child, and for those women, the median number of children in the household was 2 (IQR = 1). The median number of living biological children was 1 (IQR = 2), and 18 women (20.5%) were currently pregnant. More than one-third (37.9%) had not had a livebirth, and 9 of those (27.3%) were currently pregnant. For three women (3.3%), the time elapsed since the stillbirth was less than six months; for 31 (34.1%) it was 6-12 months; for 24 (26.4 %) it was 13-18 months; for 15 (16.5%) it was 19-24 months; for 9 (9.9%) it was 25-30 months, and for 9 (9.9%) it was 30-38 months. The median gestational age of the stillborn infants was 26.0 weeks (IQR = 13, range 20 - 40+). Nearly a third of our sample (n = 27; 30.0%) had attended, at least once, a support group for mothers bereaved by stillbirth.

Fifteen women (17.0%) scored ≥ 2 on the CAGE questionnaire, suggesting an alcohol use disorder. Six (6.8%) scored ≥ 3 on the DAST-10, suggesting drug abuse or dependence (range 0-10). Twenty-eight (35.0%) women's PROMIS depression T-scores suggested clinical depression, and 38 (47.5%) women's PROMIS anxiety scores suggested clinical anxiety. Twenty-eight (35.0%) women's PCL-5 scores were suggestive of PTSD.

Correlations With SBW Belief

A summary of the validated instrument scores is shown in Table 2. All Cronbach's alphas for this study were acceptable (\geq .70; see Table 2). We found positive associations between SBW belief and depression ($r_s = .36$, p = .001), anxiety ($r_s = .34$, p = .002), and PTSS ($r_s = .44$, p < .001). SBW belief was not significantly associated with perceived social support. We found that SBW belief was associated differently with different ACSI subscales. We found significant negative associations with both spiritual-centered coping ($r_s = -.26$, p = .021) and collective coping ($r_s = -.28$, p = .012), but did not find a significant association with cognitive emotional debriefing or ritual-centered coping.

Correlations Among Perceived Social Support, Coping Behaviors, and Psychological Distress Symptoms

Associations With Psychological Distress Symptoms

We found significant negative associations between perceived social support and depressive symptoms ($r_s = -.52$, p < .001), anxiety ($r_s = -.29$, p = .009), and PTSS ($r_s = -.35$, p = .002). There was a significant positive association between cognitive emotional debriefing and depressive symptoms ($r_s = .30$, p = .006), anxiety ($r_s = .25$, p = .025), and PTSS ($r_s = .34$, p = .002). Ritual-centered coping was significantly positively associated with PTSS ($r_s = .23$, p = .045). Neither spiritual-centered coping nor collective coping was significantly associated with any measures of psychological distress. We found significant positive associations among symptoms of depression, anxiety, and post-traumatic stress ($r_s = .75 - .80$; p < .01).

Perceived Social Support and Africultural Coping Behaviors

Perceived social support was positively associated with spiritual-centered coping (r_s = .23, p = .04), but not with any other measures of Africultural coping behaviors.

Sociodemographic and Clinical Covariates Correlated with Psychological Distress

Age was negatively associated with depressive symptoms ($r_s = -.51$, p < .01), anxiety ($r_s = -.52$, p < .01), and PTSS ($r_s = -.48$, p < .01). Education was negatively associated with depressive symptoms ($r_s = -.22$, p = .048). DAST scores were positively associated with

depressive symptoms ($r_s = .32, p < .01$), anxiety ($r_s = .32, p < .01$), and PTSS ($r_s = .34, p < .01$). Overall modified LSC-R scores were positively associated with depressive symptoms ($r_s = .32, p < .01$), anxiety ($r_s = .36, p < .01$), and PTSS ($r_s = .32, p < .01$). Neither marital status, gestational age of the stillborn infant, nor time since the stillbirth were significantly associated with any psychological distress symptoms.

Relative Contributions of SBW Belief, Coping, and Perceived social support to Psychological Distress

We built three linear regression models, one for each psychological distress outcome (scores on PROMIS Depression, PROMIS Anxiety, and PCL-5). For all three outcomes SRBWS score, SPS score, and collective coping score were selected for inclusion in the model at Step 1. Including variables at Step 1 which were excluded via stepwise selection resulted in decreased adjusted R^2 . For all three outcomes, age and modified LSC-R score were selected for inclusion as covariates in the final models (Table 3). Increasing SBW belief, collective coping, and traumatic experiences predicted increasing symptoms of depression, anxiety, and post-traumatic stress. Conversely, increasing perceived social support and increasing age predicted decreasing symptoms of depression, anxiety, and post-traumatic stress (see Table 3 for coefficients and model summaries). Including DAST score at Step 2 (the variable excluded via stepwise selection) resulted in decreased adjusted R^2 for depression and anxiety scores, and a negligible R^2 increase (< .01) for PCL-5 score. Adjusted R^2 for all three final models exceeded 40% (depressive symptoms = 0.45; anxiety = 0.46; PTSS = 0.41).

Discussion

We conducted a cross-sectional study to examine the relationships among SBW belief, perceived social support, culturally relevant coping, and psychological distress symptoms

(symptoms of depression, anxiety, and post-traumatic stress) in Black mothers bereaved by stillbirth. We found that SBW belief, cognitive emotional debriefing, number of traumatic life events, and drug use for non-medical purposes were positively associated with all measures of psychological distress. Conversely, perceived social support and age were negatively associated with all measures of psychological distress. SBW belief was negatively associated with spiritual-centered coping and collective coping. SBW belief, collective coping, and perceived social support were the variables selected to predict psychological distress symptoms, controlling for age and other traumatic life events.

While existing research is replete with findings that various facets of social support improve psychological distress outcomes in a variety of traumatic experiences, the contribution of the SBW construct to those outcomes is just beginning to be explored. Our finding that SBW belief was positively associated with symptoms of depression, anxiety, and post-traumatic stress was similar to other studies.^{32-34,39,40,68} We found a negative association between perceived social support and SBW belief of similar magnitude to previous work,³⁴ although the association was not statistically significant in our sample. The positive association between spiritual-centered coping and perceived social support suggests that spiritual and religious beliefs and practices may contribute to perceived social support in this group.

Our finding that cognitive emotional debriefing, behaviors aimed at distraction or reappraisal of a stressful problem (e.g., "Tried to forget about the problem"), was positively associated with all three types of psychological distress symptoms suggests that these coping strategies may worsen psychological distress in this group. The association with PTSS is complicated, however, by the similarity in some of the cognitive emotional debriefing subscale items and the items on the PCL-5 assessing avoidant behaviors typically observed in trauma

survivors (e.g., "Avoiding memories, thoughts, or feelings related to the stressful experience"). Thus, the association between PTSS and cognitive emotional debriefing in our sample may be partially caused by confounding of coping behaviors with avoidant PTSS. This association warrants further study, therefore. It is important that culturally relevant coping behaviors not be pathologized as symptoms of post-traumatic stress. It is equally important that Black women struggling with stillbirth-related PTSS have access to appropriate and culturally acceptable support and treatment.

Our finding that none of the coping subscales was negatively associated with psychological distress symptoms warrants further investigation. Although it is possible that our participants did not use coping behaviors which mitigated psychological distress, it is more likely that our study survey failed to capture the range of coping behaviors used by our sample. We purposely chose a culturally relevant coping scale, but it may be that any coping behaviors preferred by participants with lower symptom burden were not represented on this scale. The ACSI has rarely been used in studies of Black adults who experienced trauma. However, in a recent study of Black women who had experienced recent trauma, Watson-Singleton and colleagues¹¹⁴ found the instrument performed better in a two-factor model than the four-factor model which was optimal in the initial validation studies. This psychometric difference suggests the ACSI may perform differently for women following trauma compared to other groups of Black adults. Given that the coping behaviors our survey assessed did not predict decreasing symptom burden, the relationship between coping behaviors and psychological distress symptoms for this group warrants further study.

The only instrument score which was significantly negatively associated with psychological distress symptoms was the SPS which measures perceived social support, the subjective feelings of connection with others. This finding highlights the importance of perceived social support in healing and recovery from a traumatic loss such as stillbirth. The lack of negative association between the use of social coping and psychological distress symptoms suggests that it is the perception of social support, rather than the active engagement in social support activities, which is important for reduced psychological distress symptoms. This distinction is more salient because coincidentally, our data collection occurred during the first ten months of the Covid-19 pandemic. Thus, our participants were living through a time of increased isolation, uncertainty, and fear.¹²⁹ Perceived social support was still protective against psychological distress symptoms despite participants' inability to participate in normal social activities and interactions. We cannot speculate as to whether our participants' psychological distress symptoms would have been different if we had collected data at a different time, but the relationships (or lack thereof) among psychological distress symptoms, perceived social support, and collective coping may be helpful in focusing efforts to assist Black women and their families in building social support networks effective in mitigating psychological distress outcomes following traumatic loss such as stillbirth. Specifically, social support-building activities which address perceived social support may be most helpful for these women. These relationships offer a promising avenue for further study.

The standardized coefficients in our regression analyses indicated that, after controlling for age and other traumatic experiences, perceived social support was the strongest predictor of a lack of depressive symptoms, and the use of collective coping strategies was the strongest predictor of both anxiety and PTSD symptoms. These findings suggest that high perceived social support and the use of protective coping strategies are important for this group in mitigating the risk of psychological distress after stillbirth. Although SBW belief demonstrated a smaller contribution to psychological distress outcomes, it remains important that it was selected for inclusion in the regression models for all three psychological distress outcomes. Given the relatively recent inclusion of SBW belief in studies examining Black women's psychological distress, ^{32-34,38-41,68} little is known about mechanisms by which SBW belief may contribute to Black women's psychological distress symptoms, or what unrecognized variable may contribute to both SBW belief and psychological distress symptoms. Further research is needed to investigate the relationship between SBW belief and psychological distress, particularly to assist the development of culturally appropriate interventions to mitigate psychological distress in this group.

Limitations

Our study is limited by the relatively small sample size, the convenience sampling, and by significant differences between our sample and the population of Black women who experienced a stillbirth nationally. Specifically, our sample size of 91 may have been too small to reveal associations among variables, leading to the possibility of a Type II error. Second, our sampling frame was limited to women who consented to have RG contact them post-stillbirth, and of this group, we do not know whether those who chose to participate differed systematically from those who did not. Finally, compared to the population of Black women experiencing stillbirth in the Unites States, our sample was older (30 years of age vs. 28) and of higher socioeconomic status (34% with bachelor's degrees vs. 13%).¹³⁰ This may be because RG partners with many large, tertiary hospitals serving relatively affluent areas, although we could not identify which hospitals served the specific members of our sample. This may also be because we relied on mailing addresses collected 6 months to 3 years prior to study recruitment,

and women of higher socioeconomic status were more likely to live at the same address as when they experienced the stillbirth.

Implications for Practice and Research

Our findings highlight the importance of focusing on women's family and social support systems in providing care following stillbirth. Although the bereaved mother is the patient, healthcare providers can be instrumental in including patients' partners, sisters, mothers, and other important people in memory-making, information-sharing, and planning for discharge and future care. Our finding that the awareness of available social support (i.e., perception) is an independent predictor of reduced future psychological distress symptoms, apart from any active efforts to engage available support, is important for healthcare providers to understand. It means that efforts towards helping bereaved mothers increase their awareness of available support people and networks may be beneficial even if there is no concrete action or plan to activate those resources.

Our findings that culturally relevant coping behaviors and SBW belief are also important in predicting the burden of stillbirth-related psychological distress symptoms can aid in the development of culturally appropriate and accessible interventions to mitigate those symptoms in this group. Further research is needed, however, to understand which coping behaviors can help mitigate psychological distress symptoms both short- and long-term, and for what period of time they may be constructive following a traumatic loss such as stillbirth. Additionally, more research is needed to investigate several relevant aspects of perceived social support for this group, specifically, what relationships and activities contribute to the perception of social support, and what interventions can help optimize women's social support resources. Finally, more research is needed to understand how the SBW construct may be used to develop culturally appropriate interventions to help Black women optimize their coping strategies and social support and mitigate their psychological distress symptoms following stillbirth. Although research using the SBW construct is mainly descriptive, but the strength of SBW belief and the widespread recognition of the construct for Black women suggest it may be useful in designing culturally based interventions for this group.¹³¹

Not only the content, but the delivery of these interventions must be acceptable for this group. For example, Black women often find that other Black women are able to offer the most helpful support after a stillbirth, and a lack of Black healthcare providers can hamper efforts at providing support for this group.¹³² These findings suggest Black women may be most comfortable with an intervention delivered by other Black women. Additionally, given many Black women's preference for coping with stillbirth-related grief privately and the stigma that may be attached to help-seeking following a loss such as stillbirth, information about support options should be made readily accessible to them rather than requiring efforts to locate support options.^{15,132} Finally, practical accessibility concerns such as transportation to and from an intervention location, associated costs, convenient scheduling, and childcare for other children must always be part of the planning and delivery of such interventions.⁷⁶

Characteristic	n (%)
Age, M (SD) (range)	30.43 (5.77) (19-43)
Current marital status	
Currently married	38 (42.7)
Living with partner or significant other	18 (20.2)
Not married or living with partner or significant other	33 (37.1)
Current employment status	
Full-time	39 (43.3)
Part-time	16 (17.8)
Unemployed or disabled	35 (38.9)
Gross annual household income	
Under \$20,000	24 (26.7)
\$20,000 - 49,999	26 (28.9)
\$50,000 and over	40 (44.4)
Educational attainment	
Grade school	3 (3.3)
High school	36 (40.0)
Associate degree	20 (22.2)
Bachelor's degree or higher	31 (34.4)
Religious preference	
None	34 (38.2)
Catholic, Protestant, or other Christian	54 (60.7)
Muslim	1 (1.1)
CAGE score ≥ 2	15 (17.0)

Table 1. Participant Characteristics (N = 91)

Table 1, cont.

Characteristic	n (%)
DAST score 3+	6 (6.8)
Life Stressors Checklist score, Mdn (IQR) (range)	2.0 (3.0) (0 - 7)
Life stressors prior to stillbirth, Mdn (IQR) (range)	1.5 (3.0) (0 - 7)
Life stressors after stillbirth, Mdn (IQR) (range)	0.0 (1.0) (0 - 5)
Living with a son, daughter, or step-child	47 (58.0)
If living with a child, number of sons, daughters, or step-children in	2 (1) (1-7)
household, Mdn (IQR)(Range)	
Number of living children, Mdn (IQR) (Range)	1.0 (2.0) (0-7)
Currently pregnant	18 (20.5)
No history of live birth	33 (37.9)
No history of live birth, currently pregnant	9 (27.3)
Time since stillbirth, in months	
< 6	3 (3.3)
6-12	31 (34.1)
13-18	24 (26.4)
19-24	15 (16.5)
25-30	9 (9.9)
31-38	9 (9.9)
Gestational age of stillbirth in weeks, Mdn (IQR) (Range)	26.00 (13) (20 - 42+)
Attended a stillbirth support group	27 (30.0)
Depression T-score ≥ 60	28 (35.0)
Anxiety T-score ≥ 60	38 (47.5)
PCL-5 score \geq 33	28 (35.0)

Instrument	Instrument Score	Cronbach's										
	Mdn (IQR) (Range)	Alpha	Spearman's Rank-Order Correlation Coefficients									
			1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	
1. SRBWS	3.59 (0.88) (1.13 - 4.63)	.88	1.0									
2. SPS	77.00 (16.75) (47 - 96)	.93	144	1.0								
3. ACSI: CED	13.50 (8.50) (0 - 24)	.77	.176	189	1.0							
4. ACSI: CC	10.00 (5.75) (0 - 20)	.71	279*	.220	.394**	1.0						
5. ACSI: SCC	12.00 (8.00) (0 - 23)	.82	257*	.226*	$.260^{*}$.532**	1.0					
6. ACSI: RCC	1.00 (3.00) (0 - 9)	.70	041	121	.324**	.467**	.350**	1.0				
7. Depression	55.03 (15.28) (38.2 - 81.3)	.95	.357**	515**	.302**	.095	.011	.209	1.0			
8. Anxiety	59.4 (11.40) (37.1 – 78.2)	.93	.339**	292**	.251*	.216	.067	.216	.801**	1.0		
9. PCL-5	20.00 (31.75) (0 - 62)	.95	.441**	349**	.348**	.107	.000	.225*	.749**	.752**	1.0	

 Table 2. Instrument Scores and Bivariate Correlations

*Significant at < .05; **Significant at < .01

SRBWS = Stereotypic Roles for Black Women Scale; SPS = Social Provisions Scale; ACSI = Africultural Coping Systems Inventory; CED = Cognitive Emotional Debriefing; CC = Collective Coping; SCC = Spiritual Centered Coping; RCC = Ritual Centered Coping; PCL-5 = PTSD Checklist for DSM5

traumatic Stress (N		essive S	ymptoms	3				
	Step 1	Step 2						
	F statistic = 14.17 ,	F statistic = 14.12, $p < .001$ Adj. R^2 = .46; df = 5, 78						
	Adj. $R^2 = .34$; df =							
	B (SE) (95% CI)	βª	р	B (SE) (95% CI)	βª	р		
(Constant)	69.15 (8.69) (51.84, 86.46)		<.001	76.36 (8.82) (58.77, 93.95)		<.001		
SRBWS	4.03 (1.41) (1.22, 6.84)	.27	.01	2.89 (1.31) (.28, 5.49)	.20	.03		
SPS	45 (.08) (62,29)	51	<.001	36 (.08) (53,20)	41	<.001		
ACSI CC	.70 (.23) (.25, .1.15)	.30	< .01	.62 (.21) (.21, 1.03)	.27	< .01		
Age				42 (.16) (75,10)	24	.01		
LSC-R (modified)				1.45 (.45) (.55, 2.36)	.27	< .01		
	Anx	iety Sy	mptoms					
	Step 1			Step 2				
	F statistic = 11.38;	p < .001	L	<i>F</i> statistic = 13.85; <i>p</i> < .001				
	Adj. $R^2 = .29; df =$	= 3, 78		Adj. $R^2 = .45; df = 5, 78$				
	B (SE) (95% CI)	βª	р	B (SE) (95% CI)	β ^a	р		
(Constant)	51.69 (8.70) (34.37, 69.01)		< .001	63.10 (8.55) (46.05, 80.13)		< .001		
SRBWS	4.81 (1.41) (2.00, 7.62)	.34	.001	3.46 (1.27) (.94, 5.98)	.24	< .01		
SPS	27 (.08) (43,10)	31	< .01	14 (.08) (30, .02)	17	.08		
ACSI CC	1.03 (.23) (.58, 1.47)	.27	<.001	.91 (.20) (.51, 1.31)	.41	< .001		
Age				59 (.16) (91,27)	34	< .001		
LSC-R (modified)				1.30 (.44) (.42, 2.17)	.25	< .01		

Table 3. Summary of Linear Regression Models for Symptoms of Depression, Anxiety, and Post-
traumatic Stress (N = 80)

PTSD Symptoms									
Step 1			Step 2 F statistic = 11.89; <i>p</i> < .001						
F statistic = 13.02; <i>p</i>									
Adjusted $R^2 = .32; dy$	Adjusted $R^2 = .41; df = 5, 78$								
B (SE) (95% CI)	β ^a	р	B (SE) (95% CI)	β ^a	р				
28.36 (15.48) (-2.47, 59.19)		.08	41.53 (16.12) (9.40, 73.67)		.01				
9.02 (2.51) (4.01, 14.02)	.35	<.001	7.15 (2.39) (2.40, 11.91)	.28	<.01				
64 (.15) (94,35)	42	<.001	49 (.15) (79,19)	32	< .01				
1.51 (.40) (.71, 2.3)	.37	<.001	1.36 (.38) (.61, 2.11)	.34	<.001				
			73 (.30) (-1.33,13)	24	.02				
			2.16 (.83) (.51, 3.81)	.23	.01				
	Step 1F statistic = 13.02; p Adjusted R^2 = .32; dp B (SE) (95% CI)28.36 (15.48) (-2.47, 59.19)9.02 (2.51) (4.01, 14.02)64 (.15) (94,35)	Step 1F statistic = 13.02; $p < .001$ Adjusted $R^2 = .32; df = 3, 7$ B (SE) (95% CI) β^a 28.36 (15.48) (-2.47, 59.19)9.02 (2.51) (4.01, 14.02).3564 (.15) (94,35)42	Step 1F statistic = 13.02; $p < .001$ Adjusted $R^2 = .32; df = 3, 78$ B (SE) (95% CI) β^a p 28.36 (15.48) (-2.47, 59.19).089.02 (2.51) (4.01, 14.02).35< .001	Step 1Step 2F statistic = 13.02; $p < .001$ F statistic = 11.89; p Adjusted $R^2 = .32; df = 3, 78$ Adjusted $R^2 = .41; d$ B (SE) (95% CI) β^a p B (SE) (95% CI)28.36 (15.48) (-2.47, 59.19).0841.53 (16.12) (9.40, 73.67)9.02 (2.51) (4.01, 14.02).35< .001	Step 1Step 2F statistic = 13.02; $p < .001$ F statistic = 11.89; $p < .002$ Adjusted $R^2 = .32; df = 3, 78$ Adjusted $R^2 = .41; df = 5, 7$ B (SE) (95% CI) β^a p B (SE) (95% CI) β^a 28.36 (15.48) (-2.47, 59.19).0841.53 (16.12) (9.40, 73.67)9.02 (2.51) (4.01, 14.02).35<.001				

df = degrees of freedom; SE = standard error; CI = confidence interval

^astandardized coefficients

SRBWS = Stereotypic Roles for Black Women Scale; SPS = Social Provisions Scale;

ACSI CC = Africultural Coping Systems Inventory, Collective Coping;

LSC-R = Life Stressors Checklist—Revised

Dissertation Summary and Synthesis

Introduction

This dissertation focused on the relationships among the strong Black woman (SBW) construct, culturally relevant coping behaviors, and perceived social support in predicting the psychological distress symptoms experienced by Black mothers who had a stillbirth. Beginning with a review of the use of the SBW construct in research, we proceeded to design and execute a cross-sectional, exploratory study using an online survey for data collection.

The Strong Black Woman Construct

Despite the widespread recognition of the SBW construct among Black women, it has only been used in healthcare research for approximately the past fifteen years.¹³¹ Research thus far has been descriptive and exploratory, with various studies aiming to describe the SBW construct and explore the way it functions in Black women's lives. These studies have used the SBW construct to investigate the ways Black women cope with stress, trauma, and offense; their health-seeking behaviors; and media consumption habits of Black adolescent girls. Similar to several previous studies, this study used the SBW construct in the investigation of Black women's response to stillbirth, a traumatic event. Unlike most previous work, however, this study examined relationships between SBW belief and coping behaviors. These relationships are likely to be important because the attitudes and behaviors associated with the SBW construct may encourage or discourage various coping behaviors. For example, the independence required by the SBW construct may discourage women from asking for help and from engaging in social activities as a way to cope with traumatic grief.

Recruitment Experience and Differences Between Participants Recruited via Letters and

Social Media

Using several published strategies for recruiting Black women for research, we recruited a sample of 91 Black women who had experienced a stillbirth during the three years prior to study participation. Our major strategy was partnering with a regional stillbirth-support organization which agreed to distribute our study invitations via mail and social media. Our partnering organization facilitated connections with several Black mothers who had experienced a stillbirth so they could offer feedback on our study materials. We also offered potential participants options to make participation convenient and offered a participation incentive for women who completed the study survey. Although our response to the mailed invitations was lower than that of some previous studies, we were able to complete our planned data analyses. Moreover, we found that women recruited via mail differed from those recruited via social media only in household income, alleviating some of our potential concerns about the study's validity. Using multiple modes to contact a target population (e.g., mail and social media) can increase sample size, but may introduce bias if participants contacted via different modes are systematically different from one another. This study showed that using both mail and social media can be a viable strategy for recruitment for Black women who have suffered a stillbirth.

Relationships Among Variables of Interest

Our conceptual framework (Fig. 1) predicted that SBW belief, culturally relevant coping behaviors, and perceived social support would be important in predicting psychological distress symptoms for our sample. Our framework also predicted that SBW belief, perceived social support, and culturally relevant coping behaviors would be related to one another, and that various sociodemographic and clinical variables may be important covariates to control for in our analysis. Broadly, our findings conformed to our expectations based on our framework, but many of the relationships warrant further study. Our findings about the relationships between SBW belief and both psychological distress symptoms and perceived social support were similar to previous work. Also, the relationship between perceived social support and psychological distress symptoms was similar to previous work. However, several of the relationships with culturally relevant coping behaviors were surprising. First, none of the subscales were negatively associated with psychological distress symptoms, suggesting the culturally relevant coping scale we chose failed to capture the range of strategies and behaviors our sample used to cope with their loss. Second, although the cognitive emotional debriefing subscale was positively associated with psychological distress symptoms, some items are also similar to the avoidant subscale of the PCL-5, raising the possibility of confounding between cognitive emotional debriefing coping behaviors and trauma-related avoidant behaviors. Confusion between coping behaviors often used by Black women, or to ignoring symptoms needing further support and/or treatment. Either error would result in Black women being poorly served by the healthcare system.

Clinical Relevance

Our study findings can inform both clinical practice and future research. The importance of the SBW construct for Black women indicates many of them may be trying to align themselves with the construct. Healthcare providers need to recognize that the SBW construct may be part of the "lens" their Black female patients are using to view the world and themselves. This awareness can help them provide respectful and culturally appropriate counsel and education to their Black female patients. Additionally, providers caring for Black mothers after stillbirth need to remember the importance of perceived social support in predicting decreased psychological distress symptoms so they can guide Black mothers to increase their awareness of their available support people and networks. They also need to remember that increasing awareness of available social support may be beneficial even if the bereaved mother does not access much of her available support.

Future Research Directions

The SBW Construct

The SBW construct has not yet been used in developing interventions to optimize the health and well-being of Black women. Given its influence in Black women's lives, it may be a helpful construct in designing culturally appropriate interventions. Despite its frequent association with negative health outcomes and emotional states, Black women often credit the SBW construct with the survival of the Black family and community through centuries of oppression and suffering. This belief suggests that there may be beneficial aspects of SBW belief which are as yet poorly explored, but which may help healthcare providers support Black women in optimal coping with hardship and trauma.

Recruiting Black Women for Research

There is widespread recognition that Black women are underrepresented in healthcare research, and this dissertation adds to the body of knowledge about recruiting Black women for research. We demonstrated that several of the strategies which have been used successfully to recruit Black women for a variety of research studies can also be used successfully for Black women who had a stillbirth. This is important because the relative infrequency of many traumatic events such as stillbirth compounds the difficulty of recruiting Black women for research on these topics. Using more than one mode to contact these women can increase sample size, and our study findings suggest this practice may not introduce bias due to women recruited via one mode being systematically different from those recruited via another mode.

Coping Behaviors and Social Support

Our findings suggest further examination of coping behaviors, perceived social support, and SBW belief may be fruitful in developing interventions to mitigate psychological distress symptoms for Black women following stillbirth. In particular, further research is needed to investigate which coping behaviors may serve to reduce or exacerbate the risk of developing psychological distress symptoms, and for what period of time. Additionally, given the importance of perceived social support for predicting reduced psychological distress symptoms, further research is needed to investigate the perception and activation of social support resources for this group. Our finding that coping behaviors involving social events (collective coping) was important in predicting increasing psychological distress symptoms suggests perceived social support and social activities do not have the same relationship with psychological distress symptoms. Thus the relationships among perceived social support, social activities, and psychological distress symptoms may be complex. Longitudinal studies will be needed to fully explain these relationships, identify other important variables to consider, and optimize the content, timing, and delivery of interventions to mitigate psychological distress in this group.



Figure 1. Conceptual Framework of the Study

References

- American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists A. Management of Stillbirth: Obstetric Care Consensus No, 10. *Obstet Gynecol.* 2020;135(3):e110-e132.
- 2. Heazell AEP, Siassakos D, Blencowe H, et al. Stillbirths: economic and psychosocial consequences. *The Lancet*. 2016;387(10018):604-616.
- Statistics NCfH. Vital Statistics Available Online. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data_access/vitalstatsonline.htm. Published 2018. Accessed2018.
- 4. Rowland Hogue CJ, Silver RM. Racial and ethnic disparities in United States: stillbirth rates: trends, risk factors, and research needs. *Semin Perinatol.* 2011;35(4):221-233.
- 5. Burden C, Bradley S, Storey C, et al. From grief, guilt pain and stigma to hope and pride
 a systematic review and meta-analysis of mixed-method research of the psychosocial
 impact of stillbirth. *BMC Pregnancy Childbirth*. 2016;16:9.
- Gold KJ, Sen A, Hayward RA. Marriage and cohabitation outcomes after pregnancy loss. *Pediatrics*. 2010;125(5):e1202-1207.
- Gravensteen IK, Helgadóttir LB, Jacobsen EM, Rådestad I, Sandset PM, Ekeberg Ø.
 Women's experiences in relation to stillbirth and risk factors for long-term post-traumatic stress symptoms: A retrospective study. *BMJ Open.* 2013;3(10).
- 8. Christiansen DM, Elklit A, Olff M. Parents bereaved by infant death: PTSD symptoms up to 18 years after the loss. *Gen Hosp Psychiatry*. 2013;35(6):605-611.
- 9. Weng SC, Chang JC, Yeh MK, Wang SM, Lee CS, Chen YH. Do stillbirth, miscarriage, and termination of pregnancy increase risks of attempted and completed suicide within a year? A population-based nested case-control study. *BJOG*. 2018;125(8):983-990.

- Bennett SM, Litz BT, Maguen S, Ehrenreich JT. An Exploratory Study of the Psychological Impact and Clinical Care of Perinatal Loss. *J Loss Trauma*. 2008;13(6):485-510.
- Cacciatore J. Psychological effects of stillbirth. *Semin Fetal Neonatal Med.* 2013;18(2):76-82.
- Chung MC, Reed J. Posttraumatic Stress Disorder Following Stillbirth: Trauma Characteristics, Locus of Control, Posttraumatic Cognitions. *Psychiatr Q*. 2017;88(2):307-321.
- Huberty J, Leiferman JA, Gold KJ, Rowedder L, Cacciatore J, McClain DB. Physical activity and depressive symptoms after stillbirth: informing future interventions. *BMC Pregnancy Childbirth*. 2014;14:391.
- 14. Gold KJ, Leon I, Boggs ME, Sen A. Depression and Posttraumatic Stress Symptoms After Perinatal Loss in a Population-Based Sample. *J Womens Health (Larchmt)*. 2016;25(3):263-269.
- Boyden JY, Kavanaugh K, Issel LM, Eldeirawi K, Meert KL. Experiences of african american parents following perinatal or pediatric death: a literature review. *Death Stud.* 2014;38(6-10):374-380.
- Van P, Meleis AI. Coping with grief after involuntary pregnancy loss: perspectives of African American women. J Obstet Gynecol Neonatal Nurs. 2003;32(1):28-39.
- 17. Cacciatore J. Effects of support groups on post traumatic stress responses in women experiencing stillbirth. *Omega (Westport)*. 2007;55(1):71-90.
- Van P. Breaking the silence of African American women: healing after pregnancy loss. *Health Care Women Int.* 2001;22(3):229-243.

- Beauboeuf-Lafontant T. "You Have to Show Strength": An Exploration of Gender, Race, and Depression. *Gender and Society*. 2007;21(1):28-51.
- 20. Woods-Giscombe CL. Superwoman schema: African American women's views on stress, strength, and health. *Qual Health Res.* 2010;20(5):668-683.
- Abrams JA, Maxwell M, Pope M, Belgrave FZ. Carrying the world with the grace of a lady and the grit of a warrior: Deepening our understanding of the 'Strong Black Woman' Schema. *Psychol Women Q.* 2014;38(4):503-518.
- Jones MK, Harris KJ, Reynolds AA. In Their Own Words: The Meaning of the Strong Black Woman Schema among Black U.S. College Women. *Sex Roles*. 2020.
- 23. Nelson T, Cardemil EV, Adeoye CT. Rethinking Strength: Black Women's Perceptions of the "Strong Black Woman" Role. *Psychol Women Q.* 2016;40(4):551-563.
- Woods-Giscombe CL, Robinson MN, Carthon D, Devane-Johnson S, Corbie-Smith G.
 Superwoman Schema, Stigma, Spirituality, and Culturally Sensitive Providers: Factors
 Influencing African American Women's Use of Mental Health Services. *Journal of Best Practices in Health Professions Diversity: Education, Research & Policy.* 2016;9(1):1124-1144.
- Watson NN, Hunter CD. "I Had To Be Strong": Tensions in the Strong Black Woman Schema. J Black Psychol. 2016;42(5):424-452.
- West LM, Donovan RA, Daniel AR. The Price of Strength: Black College Women's Perspectives on the Strong Black Woman Stereotype. *Women Ther*. 2016;39(3-4):390-412.
- Hall JC, Conner KO, Jones K. The Strong Black Woman versus Mental Health Utilization: A Qualitative Study. *Health Soc Work*. 2021;46(1):33-41.

- 28. Nicolaidis C, Timmons V, Thomas MJ, et al. "You don't go tell White people nothing": African American women's perspectives on the influence of violence and race on depression and depression care. *Am J Public Health.* 2010;100(8):1470-1476.
- Dow DM. Negotiating 'the Welfare Queen' and 'the Strong Black Woman': African American middle-class mothers' work and family perspectives. *Sociological Perspectives*. 2015;58(1):36-55.
- 30. Etowa JB, Beagan BL, Eghan F, Bernard WT. "You feel you have to be made of steel": The strong Black woman, health, and well-being in Nova Scotia. *Health Care Women Int.* 2017;38(4):379-393.
- Nelson T, Shahid NN, Cardemil EV. Do I Really Need to Go and See Somebody? Black
 Women's Perceptions of Help-Seeking for Depression. *J Black Psychol.* 2020;46(4):263-286.
- 32. Abrams JA, Hill A, Maxwell M. Underneath the Mask of the Strong Black Woman Schema: Disentangling Influences of Strength and Self-Silencing on Depressive Symptoms among U.S. Black Women. *Sex Roles*. 2019;80(9-10):517-526.
- 33. Watson NN, Hunter CD. Anxiety and depression among African American women: The costs of strength and negative attitudes toward psychological help-seeking. *Cultur Divers Ethnic Minor Psychol.* 2015;21(4):604-612.
- Watson-Singleton NN. Strong Black Woman Schema and Psychological Distress: The Mediating Role of Perceived Emotional Support. *J Black Psychol.* 2017;43(8):778-788.
- 35. Jones MK, Hill-Jarrett TG, Latimer K, et al. The role of coping in the relationship between endorsement of the strong Black woman schema and depressive symptoms among Black women. *J Black Psychol.* 2021;47(7):578-592.

- 36. Harrington EF, Crowther JH, Shipherd JC. Trauma, binge eating, and the 'strong Black woman'. *J Consult Clin Psychol.* 2010;78(4):469-479.
- Davis AW, Levant RF, Pryor S. Traditional femininity versus strong black women ideologies and stress among black women. *Journal of Black Studies*. 2018;49(8):820-841.
- 38. Green BN. Strong like my mama: The legacy of 'strength,' depression, and suicidality in african american women. *Women Ther.* 2019.
- 39. Knighton J-S, Dogan J, Hargons C, Stevens-Watkins D. Superwoman Schema: a context for understanding psychological distress among middle-class African American women who perceive racial microaggressions. *Ethn Health.* 2020:1-17.
- Liao KY-H, Wei M, Yin M. The Misunderstood Schema of the Strong Black Woman:
 Exploring Its Mental Health Consequences and Coping Responses Among African
 American Women. *Psychol Women Q.* 2019;44(1):84-104.
- 41. Donovan RA, West LM. Stress and mental health: Moderating role of the strong black woman stereotype. *J Black Psychol*. 2015;41(4):384-396.
- 42. Amankwaa LC. Postpartum depression among African-American women. *Issues Ment Health Nurs.* 2003;24(3):297-316.
- 43. Wallace M. *Black macho and the myth of the superwoman*. New York: New York : Dial Press; 1979.
- Jones HJ, Norwood CR, Bankston K. Leveraging Community Engagement to Develop Culturally Tailored Stress Management Interventions in Midlife Black Women. J Psychosoc Nurs Ment Health Serv. 2019;57(3):32-38.

- 45. Bellinger JD, Millegan W, Abdalla AE. "I'm not ashamed to talk on it!": African-American women's decisions about cervical cancer prevention and control in South Carolina. *Womens Health Issues*. 2015;25(2):120-127.
- Black AR, Peacock N. Pleasing the masses: messages for daily life management in African American women's popular media sources. *Am J Public Health*.
 2011;101(1):144-150.
- 47. Black AR, Woods-Giscombe C. Applying the Stress and 'Strength' Hypothesis to Black women's breast cancer screening delays. *Stress Health.* 2012;28(5):389-396.
- 48. Corbin NA, Smith WA, Garcia JR. Trapped between justified anger and being the strong Black woman: Black college women coping with racial battle fatigue at historically and predominantly White institutions. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies in Education.* 2018;31(7):626-643.
- 49. Gross TT, Powell R, Anderson AK, Hall J, Davis M, Hilyard K. WIC peer counselors' perceptions of breastfeeding in African American women with lower incomes. *J Hum Lact.* 2015;31(1):99-110.
- Monterrosa AE. How Race and Gender Stereotypes Influence Help-Seeking for Intimate Partner Violence. J Interpers Violence. 2019:886260519853403.
- 51. Settles IH, Pratt-Hyatt JS, Buchanan NT. Through the lens of race: Black and white women's perceptions of womanhood. *Psychol Women Q.* 2008;32(4):454-468.
- 52. Allen AM, Wang Y, Chae DH, et al. Racial discrimination, the superwoman schema, and allostatic load: exploring an integrative stress-coping model among African American women. *Ann N Y Acad Sci.* 2019;1457(1):104-127.

- 53. Anyiwo N, Ward LM, Fletcher KD, Rowley S. Black adolescents' television usage and endorsement of mainstream gender roles and the strong Black woman schema. *J Black Psychol.* 2018;44(4):371-397.
- 54. Coleman MN, Reynolds AA, Torbati A. The relation of Black-oriented reality television consumption and perceived realism to the endorsement of stereotypes of Black women. *Psychology of Popular Media Culture*. 2019.
- 55. Davis SM, Afifi TD. The Strong Black Woman Collective Theory: Determining the prosocial functions of strength regulation in groups of Black women friends. *J Commun.* 2019;69(1):1-25.
- 56. Jerald MC, Ward LM, Moss L, Thomas K, Fletcher KD. Subordinates, Sex Objects, or Sapphires? Investigating Contributions of Media Use to Black Students' Femininity Ideologies and Stereotypes About Black Women. J Black Psychol. 2016;43(6):608-635.
- 57. Jerald MC, Cole ER, Ward LM, Avery LR. Controlling images: How awareness of group stereotypes affects Black women's well-being. *J Couns Psychol*. 2017;64(5):487-499.
- McLaurin-Jones TL, Anderson AS, Marshall VJ, Lashley M-B, Carter-Nolan PL. Superwomen and sleep: An assessment of black college women across the african diaspora. *Int J Behav Med.* 2020.
- 59. Shahid NN, Nelson T, Cardemil EV. Lift every voice: Exploring the stressors and coping mechanisms of black college women attending predominantly white institutions. *J Black Psychol.* 2018;44(1):3-24.
- 60. Stanton AG, Jerald MC, Ward LM, Avery LR. Social media contributions to Strong Black Woman ideal endorsement and Black women's mental health. *Psychol Women Q*. 2017;41(4):465-478.

- Stevens-Watkins D, Sharma S, Knighton JS, Oser CB, Leukefeld CG. Examining cultural correlates of active coping among African American female trauma survivors.
 Psychological Trauma: Theory, Research, Practice, and Policy. 2014;6(4):328-336.
- 62. Miles AL. 'Strong Black Women': African American women with disabilities, intersecting identities, and inequality. *Gender & Society*. 2019;33(1):41-63.
- Oshin LA, Milan S. My strong, Black daughter: Racial/ethnic differences in the attributes mothers value for their daughters. *Cultur Divers Ethnic Minor Psychol.* 2019;25(2):179-187.
- 64. Ramirez J, Oshin L, Milan S. Imagining Her Future: Diversity in Mothers' SocializationGoals for Their Adolescent Daughters. *J Cross Cult Psychol.* 2017;48(4):593-610.
- 65. Johnson JC, Gamst G, Meyers LS, Arellano-Morales L, Shorter-Gooden K. Development and validation of the African American Women's Shifting Scale (AAWSS). *Cultur Divers Ethnic Minor Psychol.* 2016;22(1):11-25.
- Lewis JA, Neville HA. Construction and initial validation of the Gendered Racial Microaggressions Scale for Black women. *J Couns Psychol.* 2015;62(2):289-302.
- 67. Thomas AJ, Witherspoon KM, Speight SL. Toward the Development of the Stereotypic Roles for Black Women Scale. *J Black Psychol.* 2004;30(3):426-442.
- 68. Woods-Giscombe CL, Allen AM, Black AR, Steed TC, Li Y, Lackey C. The Giscombe Superwoman Schema Questionnaire: Psychometric Properties and Associations with Mental Health and Health Behaviors in African American Women. *Issues Ment Health Nurs.* 2019;40(8):672-681.
- 69. Thomas K. Gender role development in African Americans: The impact of the "strong Black woman" stereotype. *Unpublished masters thesis, University of Michigan.* 2006.

- Chinn JJ, Martin IK, Redmond N. Health Equity Among Black Women in the United States. *J Womens Health*. 2020;30(2):212-219.
- Heller C, Balls-Berry JE, Nery JD, et al. Strategies addressing barriers to clinical trial enrollment of underrepresented populations: a systematic review. *Contemp Clin Trials*. 2014;39(2):169-182.
- 72. Frierson GM, Pinto BM, Denman DC, Leon PA, Jaffe AD. Bridging the Gap: Racial concordance as a strategy to increase African American participation in breast cancer research. *J Health Psychol.* 2019;24(11):1548-1561.
- 73. Mitchell S, Bragg A, Moldovan I, et al. Stigma as a Barrier to Participant Recruitment of Minority Populations in Diabetes Research: Development of a Community-Centered Recruitment Approach. *JMIR Diabetes*. 2021;6(2):e26965.
- 74. Admon L, Haefner JK, Kolenic GE, Chang T, Davis MM, Moniz MH. Recruiting Pregnant Patients for Survey Research: A Head to Head Comparison of Social Media-Based Versus Clinic-Based Approaches. *J Med Internet Res.* 2016;18(12):e326.
- 75. Lewis C, Riddington M, Hill M, et al. Availability of less invasive prenatal, perinatal and paediatric autopsy will improve uptake rates: a mixed-methods study with bereaved parents. *BJOG*. 2019;126(6):745-753.
- 76. Huberty J, Green J, Gold KJ, Leiferman J, Cacciatore J. An iterative design process to develop a randomized feasibility study and inform recruitment of minority women after stillbirth. *Pilot and Feasibility Studies*. 2019;5(1):140.
- 77. Williams KP, Anderson AM. Two Community-Based Strategies to Recruit Black Women in Research. *J Urban Health*. 2021.

- 78. Wallace DC, Bartlett R. Recruitment and retention of African American and Hispanic girls and women in research. *Public Health Nurs.* 2013;30(2):159-166.
- 79. Johnson LA, Dias N, Clarkson G, Schreier AM. Social media as a recruitment method to reach a diverse sample of bereaved parents. *Appl Nurs Res.* 2019;50:151201.
- Koffer RE, Thurston RC, Bromberger JT, Matthews KA. Racial/Ethnic Differences in Women's Life Event Exposure Across Midlife. *The Journals of Gerontology: Series B*. 2021.
- CDC USCfDCaP. Stillbirth Data & Statistics.
 https://www.cdc.gov/ncbddd/stillbirth/data.html. Published 2020. Accessed January 13, 2022, 2022.
- Spoont MM, Juliette. Racial and Ethnic Disparities in PTSD. *PTSD Research Quarterly*.
 2020;31(4):1-12.
- Roberts AL, Gilman SE, Breslau J, Breslau N, Koenen KC. Race/ethnic differences in exposure to traumatic events, development of post-traumatic stress disorder, and treatment-seeking for post-traumatic stress disorder in the United States. *Psychol Med.* 2011;41(1):71-83.
- 84. CDC USCfDCaP. User Guide to the 2016 Fetal Death Public Use File. In: CDC, ed2017.
- 85. Harris PA, Taylor R, Minor BL, et al. The REDCap consortium: Building an international community of software platform partners. *J Biomed Inform*. 2019;95:103208.
- 86. Harris PA, Taylor R, Thielke R, Payne J, Gonzalez N, Conde JG. Research electronic data capture (REDCap)—A metadata-driven methodology and workflow process for

providing translational research informatics support. *J Biomed Inform*. 2009;42(2):377-381.

- 87. Health GDoP. Online Analytical Statistical Information System. In:2019.
- 88. Julian McFarlane S, Occa A, Peng W, Awonuga O, Morgan SE. Community-Based Participatory Research (CBPR) to Enhance Participation of Racial/Ethnic Minorities in Clinical Trials: A 10-Year Systematic Review. *Health Communication*. 2021:1-18.
- 89. Christiansen-Lindquist L, Sahay K, Hogue CJ. Improving surveillance for the hidden half of fetal-infant mortality: a pilot study of the expansion of the Pregnancy Risk Assessment Monitoring System to include stillbirth. *Ann Epidemiol.* 2016;26(6):401-404.
- 90. Redshaw M, Rowe R, Henderson J. *Listening to parents after stillbirth or the death of their baby after birth.* 2014.
- 91. Cronin RS, Bradford BF, Culling V, Thompson JMD, Mitchell EA, McCowan LME.
 Stillbirth research: Recruitment barriers and participant feedback. *Women Birth*.
 2020;33(2):153-160.
- 92. Bond D, Raynes-Greenow C, Gordon A. Anxiety and acceptability related to participation in stillbirth research. *Midwifery*. 2015;31(11):1067-1072.
- 93. Whitaker C, Stevelink S, Fear N. The Use of Facebook in Recruiting Participants for Health Research Purposes: A Systematic Review. *J Med Internet Res.* 2017;19(8):e290.
- 94. Frandsen M, Thow M, Ferguson SG. The Effectiveness Of Social Media (Facebook)
 Compared With More Traditional Advertising Methods for Recruiting Eligible
 Participants To Health Research Studies: A Randomized, Controlled Clinical Trial. *JMIR Res Protoc.* 2016;5(3):e161.

- 95. Murphy S, Cacciatore J. The psychological, social, and economic impact of stillbirth on families. *Semin Fetal Neonatal Med.* 2017;22(3):129-134.
- 96. Herbert D, Young K, Pietrusińska M, MacBeth A. The mental health impact of perinatal loss: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Affect Disord*. 2022;297:118-129.
- 97. Hollins Martin CJ, Reid K. A scoping review of therapies used to treat psychological trauma post perinatal bereavement. *J Reprod Infant Psychol.* 2022:1-17.
- 98. Gold KJ, Normandin MM, Boggs ME. Are participants in face-to-face and internet support groups the same? Comparison of demographics and depression levels among women bereaved by stillbirth. *Archives of Women's Mental Health*. 2016;19(6):1073-1078.
- 99. Altman MR, Oseguera T, McLemore MR, Kantrowitz-Gordon I, Franck LS, Lyndon A. Information and power: Women of color's experiences interacting with health care providers in pregnancy and birth. *Soc Sci Med.* 2019;238:112491.
- Okoro ON, Hillman LA, Cernasev A. "We get double slammed!": Healthcare experiences of perceived discrimination among low-income African-American women. *Womens Health (Lond)*. 2020;16:1745506520953348.
- 101. Shen MJ, Peterson EB, Costas-Muñiz R, et al. The Effects of Race and Racial Concordance on Patient-Physician Communication: A Systematic Review of the Literature. J Racial Ethn Health Disparities. 2018;5(1):117-140.
- Utsey SO, Adams EP, Bolden M. Development and initial validation of the Africultural Coping Systems Inventory. *J Black Psychol.* 2000;26(2):194-215.
- 103. Ewing JA. Detecting alcoholism. The CAGE questionnaire. *JAMA*. 1984;252(14):1905-1907.

- 104. Skinner HA. The drug abuse screening test. Addict Behav. 1982;7(4):363-371.
- 105. Yudko E, Lozhkina O, Fouts A. A comprehensive review of the psychometric properties of the Drug Abuse Screening Test. *J Subst Abuse Treat*. 2007;32(2):189-198.
- 106. Skinner HA. Assessment of Substance Abuse: Drug Abuse Screening Test (DAST). In: Carson-DeWitt R, ed. *Encyclopedia of Drugs, Alcohol & Addictive Behavior*. Vol 1. 2nd ed. ed. New York, NY: Macmillan Reference USA; 2001:147-148.
- 107. Wolfe J, Kimerling R. Gender issues in the assessment of posttraumatic stress disorder.
 In: Wilson JP, Keane TM, eds. *Assessing psychological trauma and PTSD*. New York,
 NY: The Guilford Press; 1997:192-238.
- Wolfe J, Kimerling R, Brown PJ, Chrestman KR, Levin K. Psychometric review of the life stressor checklist-revised. *Measurement of stress, trauma, and adaptation.* 1996:198-201.
- 109. Thomas AJ. Personal Email Communication. In:2019.
- Cutrona CE, & Russell, D.W. . The provisions of social relationships and adaptation to stress. In: Jones WHP, D., ed. *Advances in Personal Relationships*. Vol 1. Greenwich, CT.: JAI Press; 1987:37-67.
- Drakes RO. Parenting Practices Amont Two-Parent, African-American Families of Preteen Children. In: Walden University; 2019.
- 112. Treat AE, Sheffield-Morris A, Williamson AC, Hays-Grudo J. Adverse childhood experiences and young children's social and emotional development: the role of maternal depression, self-efficacy, and social support. *Early Child Development and Care*. 2019:1-15.

- 113. Horsch A, Jacobs I, McKenzie-McHarg K. Cognitive predictors and risk factors of PTSD following stillbirth: a short-term longitudinal study. *J Trauma Stress*. 2015;28(2):110-117.
- 114. Watson-Singleton NN, LoParo D, Mekawi Y, Hampton-Anderson JN, Kaslow NJ.
 Africultural Coping Systems Inventory: Psychometrics in a Clinical Sample of African
 American Women. J Black Psychol. 2020;46(6-7):457-481.
- 115. Blackmon SKM, Coyle LD, Davenport S, Owens AC, Sparrow C. Linking racial-ethnic socialization to culture and race-specific coping among African American college students. *J Black Psychol.* 2016;42(6):549-576.
- 116. Lewis-Coles MaEL, Constantine MG. Racism-related stress, Africultural coping, and religious problem-solving among African Americans. *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology*. 2006;12(3):433.
- 117. Thomas AJ, Witherspoon KM, Speight SL. Gendered racism, psychological distress, and coping styles of African American women. *Cultur Divers Ethnic Minor Psychol.* 2008;14(4):307-314.
- 118. PROMIS P-ROMIS. Depression: A Brief Guide to the PROMIS Depression Instruments. In:2019.
- 119. PROMIS P-ROMIS. Anxiety: A brief guide to the PROMIS Anxiety instruments. In:2019.
- 120. Choi SW, Reise SP, Pilkonis PA, Hays RD, Cella D. Efficiency of static and computer adaptive short forms compared to full-length measures of depressive symptoms. *Qual Life Res.* 2010;19(1):125-136.

- 121. Schalet BD, Cook KF, Choi SW, Cella D. Establishing a common metric for selfreported anxiety: linking the MASQ, PANAS, and GAD-7 to PROMIS Anxiety. J Anxiety Disord. 2014;28(1):88-96.
- 122. Teresi JA, Ocepek-Welikson K, Kleinman M, Ramirez M, Kim G. Psychometric
 Properties and Performance of the Patient Reported Outcomes Measurement Information
 System((R)) (PROMIS((R))) Depression Short Forms in Ethnically Diverse Groups.
 Psychol Test Assess Model. 2016;58(1):141-181.
- 123. Choi SW, Schalet B, Cook KF, Cella D. Establishing a common metric for depressive symptoms: linking the BDI-II, CES-D, and PHQ-9 to PROMIS depression. *Psychol Assess.* 2014;26(2):513-527.
- 124. Pilkonis PA, Choi SW, Reise SP, Stover AM, Riley WT, Cella D. Item banks for measuring emotional distress from the Patient-Reported Outcomes Measurement Information System (PROMIS(R)): depression, anxiety, and anger. *Assessment*. 2011;18(3):263-283.
- 125. Blevins CA, Weathers FW, Davis MT, Witte TK, Domino JL. The Posttraumatic Stress Disorder Checklist for DSM-5 (PCL-5): Development and Initial Psychometric Evaluation. *J Trauma Stress.* 2015;28(6):489-498.
- 126. Wortmann JH, Jordan AH, Weathers FW, et al. Psychometric analysis of the PTSD Checklist-5 (PCL-5) among treatment-seeking military service members. *Psychol Assess*. 2016;28(11):1392-1403.
- 127. Lenferink LIM, de Keijser J, Smid GE, Djelantik AAAMJ, Boelen PA. Prolonged grief, depression, and posttraumatic stress in disaster-bereaved individuals: latent class analysis. *European Journal of Psychotraumatology*. 2017;8(1):1298311.

- 128. Fiorillo D, McLean C, Pistorello J, Hayes SC, Follette VM. Evaluation of a web-based acceptance and commitment therapy program for women with trauma-related problems: A pilot study. *Journal of Contextual Behavioral Science*. 2017;6(1):104-113.
- Belen H. Fear of COVID-19 and Mental Health: The Role of Mindfulness in During Times of Crisis. *International Journal of Mental Health and Addiction*. 2022;20(1):607-618.
- 130. Henry CJ, Higgins M, Carlson N, Song MK. Racial Disparities in Stillbirth Risk Factors among non-Hispanic Black Women and non-Hispanic White Women in the United States. MCN Am J Matern Child Nurs. 2021;46(6):352-359.
- Henry CJ, & Song, M. K. Use of the Strong Black Woman Construct in Research: An Integrative Review. Western Journal of Nursing Research (under review). 2022.
- Fenstermacher KH, Hupcey JE. Support for Young Black Urban Women After Perinatal Loss. MCN Am J Matern Child Nurs. 2019;44(1):13-19.